Diego Garcia and American Security in the Indian Ocean

Walter C. Ladwig III, Andrew S. Erickson, and Justin D. Mikolay

@TEXT:After more than a decade of war, the U.S. military is returning to an expeditionary force posture across the Middle East and South Asia. To project power, deter adversaries, and maintain a credible contingency response capability, the United States must sustain a robust, continuous, and enduring maritime presence throughout the region. For decades the American base on the British island of Diego Garcia has played an important role in helping the United States sustain a forward presence in the region. Yet questions remain about the military importance of Diego Garcia and how the island might be used by the American military in the future.

U.S. forces operate from a network of bases and military facilities across the Indian Ocean littoral, stretching from Northeast Africa to the Middle East, the Arabian Peninsula and the Gulf, and South Asia. The United States maintains strong military-to-military relationships with several Gulf states, and these states host tens of thousands of U.S. troops at a number of land-based facilities. Such facilities do not come cheap or without liabilities, from host nation demands to popular opposition to the close proximity of Iranian missiles. Map 6 depicts Diego Garcia's location and current facilities.

@DES: Place Map 6 (Military facilities in Diego Garcia) close to beginning of chapter. Author requests facing first page of text, if possible.

Diego Garcia helps facilitate regional military operations because of its central geographic location in the Indian Ocean littoral. The U.S. military uses Diego Garcia for long-range bomber operations, special forces staging, the replenishment of naval surface combatants

and guided-missile nuclear-powered submarines (SSGN) capable of carrying out strike and special operations, and the prepositioning of Army and Marine Corps brigade sets.

Diego Garcia is the sovereign territory of a close ally and does not present the uncertainty that periodically plagues other overseas bases. Elsewhere, host nations may question long-term American commitments or demand "tacit or private goods, which risks future criticism and contractual renegotiation in the event of regime change." Meanwhile, from a military standpoint, Diego Garcia's isolated location introduces operational challenges but also mitigates vulnerability to terrorist or state-based attacks.

Potential conflict involving Iran drives a significant portion of future U.S. force posture planning in the region. Such a contingency requires maritime assets continuously on station in the Gulf and the northern Indian Ocean as well as the use of land-based platforms operating from Gulf states. Specific components of U.S. military planning for possible Iran scenarios are classified, but the Iranian threat dictates a mix of maritime and land-based response options far closer to the point of action than Diego Garcia.

Our analysis proceeds in four sections. The first section examines the emerging strategic importance of the Indian Ocean littoral. The second, and most extensive, section concentrates on American interests in the Indian Ocean and surveys the history and development of the American presence on Diego Garcia as part of an expeditionary, networked basing strategy in the region. A third section examines India and China's interests and activities in the region. The final section assesses the likelihood of great-power cooperation in the region, suggests how the United States might best develop and maintain basing and access there, and underscores the need for the further development of a U.S. regional strategy.

@H1:Geographical Pivot of the Twenty-First Century

@TEXT:Stretching from the Persian Gulf and the coast of East Africa on one side to the Malay Archipelago and the shores of Australia on the other, the Indian Ocean comprises an area of over 28 million square miles. The thirty nations that constitute the ocean's littoral region contain one-third of the world's population. Rich in natural resources, this geographical space contains 62 percent of the world's proven oil reserves, 35 percent of its gas, 40 percent of its gold, 60 percent of its uranium, and 80 percent of its diamonds. In addition, a host of important minerals such as iron, titanium, chromate, and manganese as well as raw materials like rubber and tin are found in abundance in various parts of the littoral region.

The Indian Ocean is not just a source of raw materials; it is also a vital conduit for bringing those materials to market. Most notably, it is a key transit route for oil making its way from the Persian Gulf to consumers in Europe and Asia: 17 million barrels of oil a day (20 percent of the world's oil supply and 93 percent of oil exported from the Gulf) transits by tanker through the Strait of Hormuz and into the western reaches of the Indian Ocean. While large amounts of oil make their way to Europe and the Americas via the Suez Canal and the Cape of Good Hope, the more important route is eastward--Gulf oil provides nearly 75 percent of Asia's import needs. Roughly \$70 billion worth of oil annually crosses the Indian Ocean from the Strait of Hormuz to the Strait of Malacca, bound for markets in Japan, China, and Korea, while another \$16 billion worth flows to India. Such is the importance of this route that some commentators have termed it the "new Silk Road." Japan's economy is almost totally dependent on Gulf oil, with 89 percent of its imports shipped via the Indian Ocean, while Asia's two rising powers, China and India, are increasingly reliant on oil transiting the region. At present, more than 89 percent of China's hydrocarbon imports come via the Indian Ocean, and Gulf oil will

soon account for 90 percent of India's imports.9

In terms of global trade, the Indian Ocean is a major conduit linking manufacturers in East Asia with markets in Europe, Africa, and the Persian Gulf. In addition to more than two-thirds of the world's oil shipments, half of the world's containerized cargo and one-third of its bulk cargo travels the Indian Ocean's busy sea-lanes annually. The Asia–Europe shipping route via the Indian Ocean has recently displaced the transpacific route as the world's largest containerized trading lane. In the Indian Ocean has recently displaced the transpacific route as the world's largest containerized trading lane.

In 1904 British geographer Halford Mackinder described the Eastern Europe / Central Asia region as the "geographical pivot" on which the control of the Eurasian landmass, and potentially global hegemony, turned. While this formulation accurately reflected the patterns of geopolitical conflict during the twentieth century, it is not an exaggeration to suggest that the Indian Ocean littoral could be the twenty-first century's pivot, with the potential to influence the global balance of power. Indeed, Robert Kaplan argues that the Indian Ocean is a key geographic space that melds energy, commerce, and security.

Continued economic growth in both the developed and developing worlds depends in part on uninterrupted access to the Indian Ocean littoral's oil and mineral resources and the goods that transit it--particularly because 80 percent of the trade conducted across the Indian Ocean is extraregional. This causes the region and its sea-lanes to assume a strategic significance for many nations because political and military developments that adversely affect the flow of oil, raw materials, or trade goods could impact global economies.

The Indian Ocean littoral spans a great proportion of what Thomas Barnett has termed "the Non-Integrating Gap." This region has a high potential for producing dysfunctional polities--*Foreign Policy* magazine's 2010 index of failed states included nine littoral states in its

top twenty-five.¹⁷ Moreover, the potential for interstate conflict remains high as many states have unresolved maritime or territorial disputes in a region that lacks substantial collective security arrangements.

The particular geography of the ocean itself, which is bounded on almost all sides by choke points--the Strait of Malacca to the east and the Suez Canal, Cape of Good Hope, and Strait of Hormuz to the west--imposes challenges to maritime security. As two maritime analysts have noted, "If there was ever a case to be made for the relevance of strategic choke points, it is here, at the aquatic juncture between the world's largest sources of petroleum and the world's most import- and export-dependent economies." Not only are ships in these narrow sea-lanes vulnerable to attack by terrorists or capture by pirates, but control of these bottlenecks has been the key to dominating this ocean since the Portuguese first arrived in the fifteenth century.

In addition to conventional security challenges, the littoral is plagued by a host of irregular security threats. A syndicate of violent extremist networks, including al-Qaeda and associated movements, operates from poorly governed spaces. While maritime trade routes are at risk from piracy on the high seas, the very same waterways that transport goods are also used for human smuggling, drug trafficking, and gunrunning as well as proliferation of munitions among insurgent groups. Several other challenges exacerbate existing ethnic, tribal, and religious tensions, including a large youth population, a growing surplus of males, and competition for increasing scarce natural resources (fresh water is particularly limited).

Finally, the region also has the potential to be the scene of great-power conflict. In the context of the simultaneous rises of both India and China, Kaplan argues that "the Indian Ocean is where global struggles will play out in the 21st century." It is not an exaggeration to suggest that the Indian Ocean littoral could be pivotal geopolitically. Any country that exercised a

dominant role in the northern Indian Ocean would have the ability to affect the oil and trade routes from the Middle East to Europe and Asia--and thereby exercise negative influence over the industrialized world. As the world's strategic center of gravity shifts from the Euro-Atlantic region to the Asia-Pacific, therefore, the Indian Ocean is increasingly seen as "the ocean of destiny in the 21st century."

@H1:The United States and the Indian Ocean

@TEXT:As outlined by Christopher Layne, U.S. strategic priorities since the end of the Second World War have been preventing the emergence of a rival hegemon in Europe or Asia while guaranteeing order in key areas of the periphery--most notably the Persian Gulf.²¹ In this light, developments in the Indian Ocean are important to the United States because they affect the achievement of these broader goals. Among Washington's most significant interests are securing the sea lines of communication (SLOC) that pass through the region, preventing hostile powers from dominating the littoral and disrupting the operations of al-Qaeda-affiliated groups.

Indeed, the Indian Ocean region links the land and maritime theaters that most concern American strategic thinkers. The U.S. National Security Strategy identifies two land theaters of vital interest: Iraq and the greater Middle East, and Afghanistan/Pakistan.²² Similarly, the nation's maritime strategy identifies the western portion of the Indian Ocean, which includes the piracy-plagued Horn of Africa, and the western Pacific as theaters of vital interest.²³

The United States has an interest in preventing the emergence of a hostile regional power that could threaten the flow of commodities in the region.²⁴ To the West, Iran could threaten to shut the Strait of Hormuz, the world's most important maritime choke point. Iran's ability to employ attack submarines, sea mines, antiship cruise missiles, and perhaps even an antiship

ballistic missile (*Khalij Fars*) will make it difficult to prevent Iran from shutting the Strait, although senior U.S. officials have declared that the United States can and will prevent Iran from doing so, if necessary.²⁵ Moreover, in the context of the ongoing dispute over Iran's nuclear program, Tehran conducted a series of naval maneuvers in 2006 that appeared to be intended to signal its ability to block the Strait of Hormuz in a crisis.²⁶ Lt. Gen. Ronald Burgess, director of the Defense Intelligence Agency, has testified that "if attacked, or if sanctions on its oil exports are enacted, Iran has threatened to control traffic in or temporarily close the Strait of Hormuz with its naval forces, a capability that it likely has."²⁷

At the same time, from Southeast Asia to the coast of East Africa, China has increased its extraregional presence and political influence in its quest for energy. There is widespread speculation that Beijing is cultivating an informal set of access rights to local ports that could increase the Chinese navy's ability to project power into the littoral. Although Chinese expeditionary naval capability remains limited, the mismatch between expressed concerns over the security of energy flows through regional choke points and China's actual behavior to date bears monitoring. Should one or both of these nations, Iran or China, achieve a more influential role in the littoral, it could have significant implications for American strategic interests.

Finally, U.S. interests in the region are also conditioned by the fact that the littoral has been ground zero for its nearly decade-long struggle against violent extremists. Prior to 11 September 2001, the United States had been the victim of al-Qaeda-backed terrorist attacks in Kenya, Tanzania, and Yemen. Today the United States is conducting a global counterterrorism campaign through a network of special operations forces. Given its location at an intersection of two main reservoirs of Islamic extremism, the Middle East and Southeast Asia, the Indian Ocean is, as one commentator has branded it, a "lake of Jihadi terrorism." Al-Qaeda has repeatedly

proclaimed its desire to cripple the West economically by targeting the oil-rich Gulf sheikdoms in the western reaches of the Indian Ocean that are friendly to the United States. In the past decade, agents acting in al-Qaeda's name have targeted American civilian and military entities in Yemen, Jordan, Bahrain, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), the Strait of Hormuz, and the Strait of Malacca.

The globalized nature of financial and commodity markets ensures that major political and economic tremors in the Indian Ocean are soon felt in America. Moreover, as American naval analysts have recently noted, "As the world's greatest trading nation, the U.S. economy . . . would not be so prosperous or dynamic were American or foreign-flagged shipping unable to use the world's oceans at will, free from restriction and interference." In recognition of the importance of this region to American interests, the 2007 U.S. maritime strategy reoriented the two-ocean focus of the Navy and Marine Corps from the traditional Atlantic and the Pacific to the Indian Ocean and the Pacific, thereby declaring the intent to maintain sufficient forces in these latter regions to deter or defeat any hostile power. In 2011 the U.S. Department of Defense released a new defense strategy with a key element of rebalancing the force to emphasize the Asia-Pacific region.

As an extraregional power, the United States can play a key role in managing stability in the region, whether by leading multilateral responses to irregular security threats, such as piracy, or by preventing the escalation of interstate conflict to dangerous levels. To achieve its regional objectives, the United States does not require a major ongoing military commitment to the Indian Ocean; rather, regular military deployments coupled with the ability to surge forces into the area during a crisis would provide the ability to deter most threats to U.S. interests there. These factors combine to make the centrally positioned island of Diego Garcia "one of the most

@H2:The Malta of the Indian Ocean

@TEXT:The Indian Ocean has long been a crucial conduit for transit and commerce in the region. Since 2500 BC, traders and explorers from ancient Egypt, Phoenicia, the Persian Empire, the Indian subcontinent, the Arab states, and even China have all plied its waters in search of gold, incense, spices, and silks.³³ The ocean's role as a strategic base from which naval power could be employed to dominate the littoral regions did not develop until the arrival of the Portuguese in 1497. The rounding of the Cape of Good Hope by Vasco de Gama changed the strategic value of naval power in the Indian Ocean. Previously navies had played only a minor role in a region where land power had been the primary means by which the Persians, Hindus, and Arabs built large empires.³⁴

Employing a strategy that would be duplicated by other European powers, the Portuguese sought to cement their position in the littoral region by establishing a series of strongholds, supported by naval power, along the strategic approaches to the Indian Ocean. Control of key choke points such as Socotra, Hormuz, and Malacca secured Portuguese influence over the Indian Ocean. The goal was not territorial conquest per se but rather control of the trade routes that brought spices, raw materials, and goods from Asia to markets in Europe. The ensuing centuries saw the Dutch, the French, and the British joining the Portuguese in bids for supremacy in the region.

The maritime dominance Britain achieved following the battle of Trafalgar in 1805 was solidified after the defeat of Napoleon in 1815. Unrivaled dominance at sea, together with control of India, Singapore, and the Persian Gulf, allowed the Royal Navy to transform the

Indian Ocean into a British lake--a condition that lasted until the end of the Second World War.

British influence was felt throughout the littoral region.

Of the various bases available for projecting power into the Indian Ocean region, the Europeans favored island strongholds. These facilities, which could also serve as supply stations, allowed the desired control of trade routes yet did not have large populations to be governed or hinterlands from which rebellions could be launched.

Diego Garcia, named after the Portuguese navigator who discovered it in 1532, is the largest of seven islands that constitute the Chagos Archipelago. Located in the center of the Indian Ocean, Diego Garcia is approximately 1,000 miles south of India, 700 miles southwest of Sri Lanka, and 2,500 miles southeast of the Strait of Hormuz. The island itself consists of a wishbone-shaped coral atoll, 14 miles long and 4 miles wide, surrounding "one of the finest natural harbors in the world." With a total surface area of 11 square miles, Diego Garcia has an average elevation of 4 feet; the highest point on the island reaches 22 feet above sea level. 38

Diego Garcia was largely ignored for two and a half centuries after its discovery until the French laid claim to it in 1783. African slaves were introduced onto the atoll, which was originally uninhabited, by the French East India Company. Slave labor was used to harvest copra (dried coconut meat) and to produce oil from it. This oil was exported via Mauritius to France, where it was used for illumination and as a fuel for motors.

The board of directors of the British East India Company became increasingly concerned with France's footholds in the Indian Ocean, leading the company to launch in 1786 an expedition to Diego Garcia that succeeded in capturing the island. In the Treaty of Paris that ended the war between Napoleonic France and the Sixth Coalition in 1814, the majority of France's Indian Ocean territories, including Diego Garcia, were formally relinquished to Britain.

The British government was largely unconcerned with Diego Garcia, and little changed appreciably following the change of control. A survey conducted at the time its seizure had indicated that despite the quality of its harbor, the cost of fortifications and a permanent garrison would far outweigh the island's benefits. ⁴⁰ Under British rule, the islands of the Chagos Archipelago were administered by Mauritius, 1,500 miles to the southwest, much as they had been by the French. The former slaves, now freed and hired on Diego Garcia's three plantations as contract workers, were supplemented by laborers from Mauritius and the Seychelles, yet copra production remained the island's sole industry. ⁴¹ By the mid-1880s there were approximately three hundred contract laborers on Diego Garcia. The island featured a hospital, a church, a jail, and a "police officer, with a proper staff of constables." ⁴² Diego Garcia's deep harbor made it a useful coaling station for steamships traveling from the Suez Canal to Australia. ⁴³

During the Second World War, the British government established a small base and communications facility on Diego Garcia. The primary mission of this facility was to reconnoiter for German submarines and naval raiders preying on Allied shipping transiting between India and Australia. Two battalions from the British Indian Army were deployed to the island, as was a contingent of PBY Catalina flying boats. The German submarine threat in the Indian Ocean declined by 1942; the Diego Garcia garrison was withdrawn, and the island resumed its status as a forgotten corner of the British Empire. Matters remained so in the first decades of the Cold War.⁴⁴

Despite being a maritime power with a long seagoing tradition, the United States had not traditionally possessed an integrated strategy for the Indian Ocean littoral. Instead, ad hoc responses to emerging challenges characterized its regional approach. During the first half of the twentieth century, Britain's dominance at sea and its imperial role in South Asia led the United

States to regard the Indian Ocean as a British preserve. Reliance on British power to "police" the region extended into the early decades of the Cold War. Until the early 1960s the Indian Ocean remained largely neglected in American strategic planning. American postwar strategy concentrated on the Atlantic, the Pacific Basin, and, to a lesser extent, the Mediterranean as Western Europe and Japan were viewed as essential territories in the struggle against global communism. Involvement in the Indian Ocean littoral consisted primarily of economic and military aid rather than the deployment of military forces. A token U.S. naval presence—three obsolete destroyers of the Middle East Force—was based in Bahrain. American strategic interests in the region were narrowly conceived and focused exclusively on securing access to Gulf oil. Given Britain's naval and political dominance in the region, many American policy makers continued to see the security of the Indian Ocean and adjacent Persian Gulf as Great Britain's responsibility.

Some elements within the U.S. Navy, however, recognized the need to acquire a logistics base in the Indian Ocean that could support local contingency operations. Requirements included a communications station for ships and aircraft in the area, an airfield capable of operating long-range reconnaissance aircraft, and a supply depot that could sustain a U.S. naval presence. Such a facility would have to be strategically located, based on a site that was not heavily populated, and free from political restrictions on its use.⁴⁷ (These attributes remain Diego Garcia's key strategic advantages.)

As Third World nationalism swept through the Indian Ocean region in the wake of decolonization, the Navy became increasingly aware of the susceptibility of shore-based facilities to popular opinion in host nations. ⁴⁸ Lightly populated islands, on the other hand, would presumably be relatively free from coups and political protests, and the presence of foreign bases

might be less likely to aggravate local opinion. As part of what became known as the "strategic island concept," therefore, naval planners advocated securing basing rights on strategically located and "sparsely populated islands." Among the most promising "strategic islands" identified by American naval analysts was the British-held territory of Diego Garcia. Adm. John McCain noted, "As Malta is to the Mediterranean, Diego Garcia is to the Indian Ocean—equidistant from all points." Gaining access to Diego Garcia became a top priority for the Navy as the concept for a facility there received high-level support from the Chief of Naval Operations, Adm. Arleigh Burke, and Secretary of the Navy Paul H. Nitze. 51

Events in the early 1960s appeared to compel a greater U.S. involvement in the Indian Ocean region. In 1961 Britain began to discuss the possibility of withdrawing its forces from "East of Suez." The following year the United States found itself hard-pressed to render emergency assistance to India during its 1962 war with China. Concerns about a power vacuum in the region should the British actually draw down their forces coincided with a recognition that a U.S. military presence was necessary to "to lend muscle to American diplomacy in the region."

In 1963 the United States initiated talks with the British government about establishing a shared Anglo-American defense facility on Diego Garcia, which was by then a dependency of the self-governing crown colony of Mauritius. The British welcomed the proposal because an American presence would complement their efforts to deter "communist encroachment in the littoral countries and might assist in dealing rapidly with local disturbances." London also saw Diego Garcia as a potential base for a military presence in the Indian Ocean, should Britain lose access to Aden or Singapore. 56

As Britain's Indian Ocean colonies moved toward independence, London took action to

secure strategic islands for defense purposes. As a condition of independence, the government of Mauritius had been persuaded to surrender its claims to the Chagos Archipelago. This island chain was subsequently combined with three islands that had been detached from the Seychelles to form a new crown colony, the British Indian Ocean Territory (BIOT), which came into being on 8 November 1965. As the colonial secretary told the House of Commons in announcing the formation of the new colony, "The islands will be available for the construction of defense facilities by the British and United States governments." The government of Mauritius was given \$8.4 million in compensation for the loss of its territory. ⁵⁸

An exchange of notes between the United States and the United Kingdom in December 1966 made the entire BIOT available "for the defense purposes of both governments as they may arise." Although the agreement made the territories available to the United States "without charge," the United States entered into a confidential agreement to compensate the United Kingdom for half the costs of establishing the colony. 60

Although ideal in many respects and never self-governing at any time in history, at the time of the creation of the BIOT Diego Garcia had a population of 483 men, women, and children. All but 7 of these were employees (or their dependents) of the copra plantations owned by the Seychelles based Chagos-Agalega Company. ⁶¹ Both the British and American governments believed that establishing defense facilities on the island would require closing the copra plantations and resettling the workers and their families. ⁶² After the formation of the BIOT, the government of Mauritius informed its nationals working in the Chagos Archipelago that they should seek alternate employment. ⁶³ It was hardly exceptional to close plantations and transfer workers—the copra plantations on three other islands in the Chagos Archipelago had been discontinued during the interwar period and their employees relocated. ⁶⁴ Between 1965 and

1971, under the direction of the British government, the Chagos-Agalega Company ceased renewing work contracts for existing employees. This natural attrition took its toll; by the time the plantations stopped operating in 1971, only 359 inhabitants remained on the island.⁶⁵ In preparation for the start of construction on the joint communications facility, the company evacuated the remaining civilian population by ship to Mauritius.⁶⁶ The British government paid the government of Mauritius a total of \$8.6 million to cover the costs of resettlement.⁶⁷

Construction commenced on an austere communications facility and an eight-thousandfoot runway in March 1971. This was quickly followed, in October 1972, by a second AngloAmerican agreement on Diego Garcia that formally approved the construction plans for the
communications facility as well as "an anchorage, airfield, associated logistics support and
supply and personnel accommodations." The communications post became operational in early
1973—a dynamic time in the Indian Ocean littoral. In January 1968 the Labor government of
Harold Wilson surprised the world by announcing its intention to withdraw all British forces
from the Far East and the Persian Gulf by 1971. From a Western perspective, Wilson's
decision could not have come at a worse time. The increasingly unpopular war in Vietnam
constrained Washington's ability to assume military commitments in other parts of the globe in
order to fill the void left by the British, whereas the Soviet Union and China appeared to be
expanding their influence around the world. In the wake of the British announcement, the
Soviet navy began regular deployments to the Indian Ocean.

In response, the United States undertook a "major shift" in its regional strategy, one that saw a significant increase in the frequency of naval patrols in the Indian Ocean.⁷² The logistical difficulties of supporting these increased deployments, combined with a noticeable growth in the Soviet naval presence, led the Navy to the conclusion that Diego Garcia had to be expanded.⁷³ In

February 1976 a third British–American agreement approved an upgrade from a "limited communications facility" to a "support facility of the U.S. Navy," which one scholar calls "a diplomatic euphemism for a full-scale American naval/air base."⁷⁴

The need for such a facility in the region was made clear in 1979, when revolution swept through Iran and the Soviet Union invaded Afghanistan. Under the Nixon Doctrine, the shah's Iran had been America's self-professed policeman in the Persian Gulf--defending the West's economic, political, and strategic interests. With the shah's overthrow, the United States lost a security buffer between the Soviet Union and the Gulf, and lost access to the strategically located Iranian ports of Bandar Abbas and Chah Bahar. Washington feared that Islamist radicalism could undermine the pro-Western states of the region and provide an avenue for Soviet intrusion, which had been on display in the Middle East and the Horn of Africa even before Soviet combat troops entered Afghanistan in December 1979. The 1973–74 oil embargo had alerted Western leaders to their vulnerability to an oil-supply disruption. With up to 80 percent of the strategic minerals consumed by Japan, Europe, and the United States transiting the Indian Ocean, Washington believed that a base was needed to maintain resource supplies and deter threats to disrupt them.⁷⁵

In the early 1980s Diego Garcia saw a host of construction projects as the facility was turned into a logistical hub for naval forces in the Indian Ocean. This upgrade involved deepening the lagoon so that it could berth a dozen ships, establishing a fuel storage depot that could supply a carrier battle group for a month, and extending the runway to 12,000 feet to accommodate America's largest tanker and cargo aircraft as well as SR-71 reconnaissance aircraft. Such a facility would provide the United States a secure naval base in the Indian Ocean, a hub to project power into the region, under the control of America's closest ally. While

not ideal in every respect, it would add a significant component to the U.S. force structure. In this way concerns that the United States would be denied access to local bases in a regional crisis, as they had been in the 1973 Yom Kippur War, were allayed.

The extension of the island's airfield and upgrade of its communications suite allowed the temporary basing of long-range bombers, such as the B-52. Diego Garcia also became the home of a fleet of seventeen maritime prepositioning ships that carried enough equipment, ammunition, and fuel to outfit a mechanized Marine amphibious brigade. The improvement of Diego Garcia's facilities and the prepositioning of military equipment significantly enhanced the United States' capability to project power into the Indian Ocean littoral and created the potential to take a more active role in the region's affairs.

@H2:Defense Planners and the Footprint of Freedom

@TEXT:From these beginnings, America's use of Diego Garcia as a forward operating base has grown over time. Diego Garcia's status as a modern base materialized gradually over the last thirty years, growing out of its value as an in-transit supply and repair station and its dependability. These traits make the island useful for both routine operations and crisis response. The island also serves as a prepositioning point for a collection of ships in the island's harbor that carry logistical equipment for contingency operations.

Even for assets that possess extended endurance, Diego Garcia remains a natural service stop when entering and exiting the Indian Ocean. The island routinely receives long-range bombers, fast-attack submarines, and medium-sized surface ships between missions as part of Central Command task forces. In its current state, then, Diego Garcia fulfills an important regional support role for logistics and operations. Planned construction presages a much-

expanded role for the island as a primary maintenance and upkeep facility for naval assets.

The island suffers from a number of challenges similar to other forward-support locations. First, the "tyranny of distance" both adds and detracts value from the island. Diego Garcia, while centrally placed, is too far--seven degrees south of the equator--from the locations of likely regional threats for immediate response. With flexibility and speed as their priorities, planners prefer bases closer to anticipated points of action--a forward posture that calls for more bases in more places.

Diego Garcia contains only one runway and one quay wall (to which ships can moor), and that small footprint is far less than required for a buildup of material to support a major military engagement. Nonetheless, should the need arise to surge units and equipment to the area, planners could expect to use Diego Garcia without delay.

Planners understandably place a high priority on assured access to regional bases. If the atoll is thousands of miles from any given area of interest, it is central to many others. Absent advance notice of the next hot spot, it is sensible to concentrate on the center of the overall operating area. Accordingly, quasi-sovereign access to the island remains critical to continued operations in the theater.

The new U.S. defense strategy calls for the future force to remain agile and flexible in order to respond to regional threats and defeat any adversary, anytime. Diego Garcia helps to provide such flexibility, but it is relatively far removed from likely contingency locations in the northern Indian Ocean. A submarine takes five days to transit from the island through the Strait of Hormuz into the Persian Gulf and even longer to travel through the Bab al Mandeb into the Red Sea. Critically, though, planners much prefer the guarantee that Diego Garcia represents. The U.S.—British military agreement in the BIOT is expansive, long-term, and steadfast. The

unified maritime strategy explicitly reinforces the importance of that agreement: "Credible combat power will be continuously postured in the Western Pacific, the Gulf, and the Indian Ocean to protect America's vital interests, assure our friends and allies of the continuing commitment of the U.S. to regional security, and deter and dissuade potential adversaries and peer competitors. This combat power can be selectively and rapidly repositioned to meet contingencies that may arise elsewhere."

Beyond the military agreement, American and British officials meet annually for a twoday political-military dialogue to examine treaty arrangements and procedures for the U.S. use of British territories (not only Diego Garcia but Ascension Island as well, among others). In recent years, the discussions on Diego Garcia have focused on advance notification of British travelers to the island, U.S. munitions storage, the Chagos population, taxation of international communications, and environmental issues. The lease between the United States and the United Kingdom will be up for renewal in 2014; though no major disagreements are expected, discussions involving renewal will offer an opportunity for both parties to press for concessions on payment and infrastructure development plans. 80 Like its Pacific counterpart, Guam, Diego Garcia is a preferred launching point for prepositioned stock and munitions to surrounding hot spots. Unlike with Guam, however, defense planners long hesitated to modernize the island's aging infrastructure. This is no longer the case. After a ten-year hiatus in structural improvements to the pier, a refit and facilities upgrade has returned to the budget priority list. This is no coincidence. The U.S. military will continue to confront violent extremism, Iran's nuclear ambitions and destabilizing actions, and other regional threats over the long term. In this context, Diego Garcia offers a stable platform from which to protect the promise and opportunity of the Indian Ocean. 81 Absent interference from rogue elements, the ocean links the Middle East

and Africa to the trade routes of the western Pacific. The island links--and helps to coordinate the efforts of--three nearby combatant commands, each of which endeavors to remove these elements of interference.

The island sits a few hundred miles southeast of the vertical seam of the Central and Pacific Commands (CENTCOM and PACOM). That seam divides the Indian Ocean and then cuts due west along the equator toward Kenya and Africa Command (AFRICOM). CENTCOM retains the upper-left quadrant of the Indian Ocean. The corner of this area of responsibility (AOR) juts to within a day's transit of Diego Garcia. As a result, many units changing operational command between PACOM and CENTCOM naturally employ facilities on Diego Garcia to receive deliveries and for crew rest. This is especially important for B-1 and B-2 pilots on missions (often longer than forty hours) that originate from theaters other than CENTCOM. After these fatigued bomber crews complete their missions and withdraw from harm's way, they need a safe haven in which to fuel, rest, and prepare to return home.

Other practical reasons validate frequent stops at the island. In particular, unitsparticularly ships--in transition between commands must adjust to different operational rules,
communications circuits, and command relationships. Diego Garcia acts as a gateway for ships
en route from one AOR to another to pause, fix equipment, train, and demonstrate material
readiness and crew proficiency for certification to higher-level commanders. The president and
the secretary of defense authorize platforms to execute sensitive national-security tasking intheater. No other base affords similar flexibility on the rim of the Indian Ocean in such a key
mission areas as the Horn of Arica.

As operational tempo increases throughout the region, the need to improve basic services on the island has grown. The military practicality of the island, then, justifies further American

investment to all this narrow strip of land to meet combatant commander requirements. These requirements include increased payloads for vertical strike (often quantified in terms of the number of serviceable Tomahawk missiles in-theater at a given time), increased surveillance capabilities, and increased operational flexibility for short- and long-range aircraft.

But although planners agree on the general utility of the Diego Garcia, they find it difficult to reach consensus on how best to capitalize on the island's central placement. The parochial interests of three nearby combatant commanders confuse the setting of regional priorities that would contribute to a coherent, long-term construction plan for the island. The U.S. Unified Command Plan, as noted, splits the Indian Ocean in two along the line that separates the AORs of CENTCOM and PACOM. This axis, at 68 degrees east longitude, divides "ownership" of the region and thereby promotes indifference to the unique aspects of Indian Ocean security as a whole. ⁸² In particular, the United States too often overlooks the concerns of Indian leaders about U.S. military development on Diego Garcia (discussed later). Consequently, Diego Garcia's role within the region remains unclear, and construction plans for the island are often delayed or derailed by the lack of a comprehensive regional strategy for the Indian Ocean.

@H2:Diego Garcia at Present

@TEXT:Diego Garcia acts as a fixed warehouse from which the U.S. Navy and Air Force support operational units throughout the region with fuel, food, routine supplies, spare parts, munitions, aircraft shelters, maintenance services, and communications. The Navy is impacted minimally by the island's remoteness (with the important exception of potential escalation involving Iran, which could happen faster than ships could respond from Diego Garcia). However, the island cannot accommodate large Navy platforms at its small pier. Conversely, Air

Force fighters cannot traverse the Indian Ocean to Diego Garcia without help from tankers, an operationally burdensome reality, but the long runway on the island accommodates any aircraft in the inventory.

The atoll serves four primary functions for American commanders: a full one-third of the entire U.S. Afloat Prepositioning Force occupies the lagoon; fast-attack submarines and surface ships use the deep-draft wharf; an Air Expeditionary Wing supports tactical and long-range aircraft; and a telecommunications station tracks satellites and relays fleet broadcasts to units in the area. We will treat each function in separate sections and then consider the current status of island utilities in support of the overall effort.⁸³

@H3:The Afloat Prepositioning Force

@TEXT:The U.S. military prepositions stock at three primary locations: in the Mediterranean, on Diego Garcia, and on Guam. Combatant commanders would enjoy tremendous flexibility should it become necessary to call upon these nearby assets. The design basis for prepositioned stock enables an Army and Marine Corps brigade to mobilize within twenty-four hours anywhere within the region without additional support for up to thirty days.⁸⁴

Several layers of command oversee these stocks. The Afloat Prepositioning Force, including strategic sealift forces commonly referred to as "prepositioning ships," falls under the authority of the Military Sealift Command (MSC), itself a component of U.S. Transportation Command. Diego Garcia hosts Maritime Prepositioning Squadron 2 (MPSRON 2), one of three squadrons under MSC authority operated by professional civilian mariners. MPSRON 2 maintains between ten to fifteen forward-deployed prepositioning ships within Diego Garcia's dredged lagoon, from sixty to a hundred feet deep.

Three primary clients demand MSC support: the Army, the Marine Corps, and a joint-service group. The Army loads its forward equipment on Afloat Prepositioned Stocks 3 (APS-3) ships. Diego Garcia's eight APS-3 ships provide Army commanders a thirty-day buffer during which replacement equipment for an advance brigade can be sent from within the region. These ships, designated T-AKRs, carry combat-support and combat-service-support elements. As hostilities escalate, APS-3 ships can position heavy armor, land-based reconnaissance equipment, artillery, and combined-arms battalions in-theater from Diego Garcia within a week.

The Marine Corps benefits from similar readiness in the Indian Ocean should commanders exercise the dedicated MSC Maritime Prepositioning Force. Five of these ships in Diego Garcia, designated T-AK, enable the decisive speed of a Marine expeditionary brigade. Together the ships can equip 15,000 Marines already on the beach and conduct simultaneous helicopter operations. The concept of operations of the Marine Corps Maritime Prepositioning ships and Army APS-3 ships are matched in terms of self-sufficiency and roll-on/roll-off capability.

A group comprising a mix of other customers makes up the third major client of the Afloat Prepositioning Force: the Navy, Defense Logistics Agency, and Air Force ships (known collectively as the Prepositioning NDAF) transport Navy and Air Force munitions and ordnance for transfer to smaller carriers on land or via at-sea replenishment. The Prepositioning NDAF includes separate petroleum-delivery ships, high-speed vessels, and aviation-logistics support ships, all of which can be vectored to Diego Garcia for urgent availability.

With sustained speeds in excess of thirty knots, sealift ships are considered the fastest cargo ships in the world. As a result, CENTCOM can dispatch these prepositioned assets to a regional crises; in the Indian Ocean region especially, this has meant humanitarian as well as

combat missions.⁸⁶ Of note, however, a typhoon approaching Diego Garcia would force the local operational commander, a Navy captain, to send the squadron out to sea, as the low-lying island affords little protection from the wind.

@H3:Naval Forces Support

@TEXT:A general-purpose, deep-draft wharf or quay wall 2,000 feet long and 150 feet wide serves the island. The wall sits within the island's interior lagoon to the northwest and contains two main berths (Berth A, or "Alpha Wharf," to the north, and Berth B, or "Bravo Wharf," on the south). Typically the pier receives a T-AKR for a week each month at Alpha Wharf; in the current configuration, the supply ship moors starboard side to. The pier can accommodate a fast-attack submarine (SSN) at Bravo Wharf. In rare circumstances, the pier accepts up to two nested SSNs (one alongside the pier, the other outboard).

Naval Support Facility Diego Garcia consolidates the services available to personnel on the island. Shore support facilities include buildings for spare equipment, housing for electrical power cables and associated distribution breakers, pier space for service craft, and bachelor quarters for residents and flyaway maintenance teams. Recreation options, however, remain limited for shipboard personnel visiting the island.⁸⁷ By comparison with other overseas U.S. military installations, Diego Garcia has only modest amenities and little room for expansion.

@H3:Air Force

@TEXT:Various U.S. Air Force planes land on Diego Garcia's generous runway, and an Air Expeditionary Wing occupies its airfield. Detachments of Pacific Air Forces operate and maintain aircraft temporarily posted on the island. On a continual basis, shore support elements

service about ten long-range bombers with munitions, fuel, and supplies. B-1 and B-52 bombers line the landing field, while visiting B-2s use four special hangars designed to protect the planes' sensitive skins. The hangars, constructed in 2003, represent the latest significant upgrade to Diego Garcia's structural facilities. The Air Force has established Diego Garcia as an en-route base for the Air Mobility Command.⁸⁸

Long-range bombers based at Diego Garcia have been--with the possible exception of unmanned intelligence surveillance aircraft--the Air Force's most important asset in Operation Enduring Freedom. ⁸⁹ Throughout the initial air campaign, gunships and fighters based in Turkey and elsewhere encountered logistical difficulties and soon ceded their strike taskings to the bomber fleet based on Diego Garcia. Bombers were able to operate in Afghanistan with relative impunity after the first few days of strikes due to the limited antiaircraft capabilities of the Taliban. Unimpeded bomber operations from Diego Garcia could be expected only in future conflicts against similarly disorganized and poorly armed terrorist groups--not against a modern military force such as Iran's. ⁹⁰

For tactical air operations, Diego Garcia's distance from other land introduces far greater levels of complexity and demands multiplatform coordination. Practical endurance limitations of modern-day fighter aircraft limit their tactical radii (the maximum distances from which aircraft can return unrefueled) to less than five hundred miles. Fighters that take off from Diego Garcia require in-flight refueling from escort tankers on their way to CENTCOM missions. Fighter squadrons therefore take up permanent stations in bases closer to the areas of operations.

Long-range bombers on missions originating from the island do not require such support.

The Air Expeditionary Wing's B-52s can reach CENTCOM targets and return without refueling.

Bombers based on the island took advantage of their forward location to prosecute targets in

@H3:The Telecommunications Facility

@TEXT:The U.S. Naval Computer and Telecommunications Station (NCTAMS) Far East
Detachment oversees a small communications suite on Diego Garcia (NCTAMS DET DG). The
station broadcasts and relays operational information to units in the region, tracks satellites, and
operates shore information-technology services on the island. Shore relay stations still serve a
critical function in the U.S. military's worldwide communications. Submarines in the Indian
Ocean, for example, establish satellite links while under way and must report and receive realtime intelligence data to accomplish their missions. Satellite dishes on Diego Garcia transmit
data to satellites over the Indian Ocean to provide deployed commanders (and those on shore)
with the current status and locations of U.S. and enemy forces. Joint operations in the Indian
Ocean rely upon secure tactical circuits maintained by NCTAMS DET DG. Its operators perform
critical functions for units in the area: they assist in troubleshooting satellite connectivity issues
(through geolocation, remote technical advice, and verification of circuit operability), and they
enforce strict rules that govern the sharing of scarce satellite bandwidth.

@H3:Utilities

@TEXT:Electrical capacity, sewage treatment capacity, and water supply limit the number of assets that can call on Diego Garcia simultaneously. To a lesser extent, units also require compressed air, nitrogen, amine to scrub CO₂ from the air in submarines, and "controlled pure water" for various shipboard uses. ⁹⁴ Finally, tended ships and submarines must off-load oily waste generated from lubricating oil leak-off and other sources. (Nuclear-powered ships on

deployment normally transport radiological waste on board for transfer to facilities only upon return to home port; thus, facilities for its stowage and disposal are not required at remote locations such as Diego Garcia.) The pier facilities must have hoses and cables, with their fittings and connections, that match American standards. Incompatibility issues sometimes occur at foreign ports, strengthening the appeal to some commanders of the dependable services at a U.S.-operated pier like Diego Garcia. The U.S. military has proven adept at overcoming a variety of tactical challenges of this sort, but the availability of standardized U.S. equipment only reinforces the value of long-term access to Diego Garcia for routine missions.

The waterfront electrical complex draws from the island grid, requiring Air Force, Navy, and Army facilities to share amperage. Should pier configuration change to receive additional units alongside, total electrical capacity will be insufficient to meet demand. This will either require surface ships to continue steaming to provide their own electrical power and SSNs to keep their reactors critical, with the electric plant in self-sustaining operation.

Sewage from land facilities and shipboard sanitary tanks either drains or is pumped to a single-pool waste-retreatment facility on the island. The resident population is expected to remain constant, but additional naval functions will raise waste treatment facility usage. An upgrade is overdue: a report for FY 2010 military construction Project 182 finds "the sewage lagoon that services the island is [only] marginally treating the sewage" under current loads.

Water treatment also remains problematic. Potable water contains unacceptable levels of trihalomethanes, a contaminant not readily removed by existing facilities. ⁹⁸ Improved filtration systems are needed to raise water quality for use throughout the island and, perhaps more importantly, service submarines, which observe strict potable-water standards.

@H1:Looking Ahead

@TEXT:The coming years will bring additional construction to Diego Garcia, substantively upgrading the existing forward operating naval base. The significant U.S. construction planned for the island--four phased projects totaling around \$200 million--will be the second such effort in the island's history. The first effort, completed in 1986, established the berthing facilities currently in use and transformed the island from a simple communications facility to its present role as an important support facility in the India Ocean.

The construction program is an outgrowth of two additional requirements laid on the island:

@BL:

- To support a nuclear-powered guided-missile submarine (SSGN) with limited repairs, which began in 2011.
- To act as the forward operating base for the submarine tender *Emory S. Land*, transferred from La Maddalena, Italy, to Diego Garcia in 2010. 99

@H2:The SSGN

@TEXT:SSGNs conduct multimonth special operations missions, calling at Guam for brief refit periods and planned crew swaps. This concept of operations is similar to the type from which the current SSGNs were converted, the Trident ballistic-missile nuclear-powered submarine (SSBN). After refit and crew swap, the SSGN conducts additional missions before returning to home port for a longer refit period. This deployment cycle maximizes time at sea, achieving a deployment rate over 70 percent. With parallel deployment schedules, USS *Michigan* (SSGN 727) and USS *Ohio* (SSGN 726) will provide constant presence in the Pacific. In the same way,

rotation of USS *Florida* (SSGN 728) and USS *Georgia* (SSSGN 729) from the Atlantic Fleet will establish coverage in the Indian Ocean. ¹⁰²

Diego Garcia is the natural choice to host a guided-missile submarine in the Indian Ocean for reasons of security and stability. In terms of security, the SSGN would not need to transit a dangerous choke point to arrive at the island. Basing at Bahrain and Dubai, for example, would require a tricky transit through the busy and shallow Strait of Hormuz. In addition, a fully loaded SSGN makes an attractive and conspicuous target for terrorists. The platform could also face potential harassment by a regional aggressor, such as Iran. The isolated pier at Diego Garcia, therefore, represents a safer alternative to many options closer to likely objectives. The island also provides stability. SSGNs require unique--and therefore expensive--support facilities to load and maintain their vertical-launch systems and special operations forces modules and associated equipment. A flexible and short-term basing structure (facilities at multiple locations throughout the theater) would not afford suitable support for the complex platform. Finally, Diego Garcia contains adequate housing and shore facilities to conduct an in-theater crew swap while the submarine undergoes a three-week refit.

The reasons for bringing SSGNs into the theater itself are even more compelling. The platform exploits an enormous "dwell time" on station and provides two unique capabilities in addition to covert intelligence collection. First, with a full "maximum strike" complement of 154 Tomahawk land-attack missiles (TLAM), the SSGN offers enormous vertical-strike power, twelve times that of an improved *Los Angeles*—class SSN. The overwhelming cruise-missile support represented by the SSGN is a joint enabler for other forces. On its own, one SSGN satisfies the vast majority of the theater-level TLAM requirements of combatant commanders, which frees up TLAM-equipped SSNs and surface ships for other tasks, such as surveillance and

interdiction. Commanders are therefore understandably eager to acquire the operational flexibility generated by constant SSGN presence in the region.

Second, the SSGN can be configured for simultaneous strike and special operations forces (SOF) missions. Strike canisters can be converted to accommodate over 60 SOF personnel and their equipment. Advanced SEAL delivery vehicles or dry dock shelters can attach to and detach from missile canisters from which the weapons have been removed. As a result, the submarine can covertly insert a SOF mission close to land and then stand by for strike tasking with the remaining 140 operational TLAMs. In the future the SSGNs may also employ unmanned underwater vehicles for special operations.

Several upgrades were required to permit Diego Garcia to accommodate the SSGN, including installing a pneumatic fender system, dredging Bravo Wharf to accommodate the boat's forty-foot keel depth, and improving waterfront electrical capabilities. ¹⁰³

@H2:USS Emory S. Land

@TEXT:Local political pressure forced the closure of *Emory S. Land*'s previous home port on the Italian island of Sardinia. The compulsory base closure at La Maddalena reinforces concern that "guaranteed access" is a chimera--even on the territory of otherwise reliable NATO allies. The circumstances surrounding *Emory S. Land*'s relocation tell a cautionary tale: local concerns often balloon into unfavorable domestic political conditions that can unhinge even strong basing agreements. The choice of Diego Garcia over other potential homeports demonstrates an appreciation of the island's strategic location. Planners considered a number of options but settled on Diego Garcia even though it was more costly and involved a number of housing upgrades and pier improvements.

A significant number of submarine missions take place east of the Suez Canal. Typically Atlantic submarines coordinate with Combined Task Force 69 in the European Command (EUCOM) and moor alongside a tender in the Mediterranean during the first few weeks of sixmonth deployments. Thereafter, if critical equipment fails beyond the capability of ship's force to repair during a CENTCOM mission, either the item must remain out of commission until the boat returns through the canal and visits the tender or a flyaway team must attempt to restore or replace the casualty in Bahrain or Diego Garcia. Neither repair scenario is ideal: one requires a lengthy and expensive transit that could preclude follow-on tasking in CENTCOM, and the other limits the repair team's immediately available resources. Similarly, if a TLAM-capable unit launches a full salvo, reload is available only at the tender, after a northbound Suez transit. As EUCOM missions dwindled, accordingly, the argument to base *Emory S. Land* at Diego Garcia gained force.

CENTCOM and PACOM will benefit from the enormous capabilities of the tender. Submarine tenders serve as floating shipyards to repair and supply submarines and surface combatants. Specialized personnel--berthed aboard the auxiliary ship itself or temporarily assigned in flyaway teams from the United States--can provide virtually any service the tended ship requests, from repair of a small valve to complete replacement of steam piping, electrical cables, pumps, ventilation fans, or components of weapons systems. The tender can also accept transfer of radioactive and hazardous materials that build up on nuclear-powered boats during long at-sea periods. Aside from mechanical and structural repair and maintenance, the tender offers full legal, dental, medical, and assorted other services for shipboard personnel. The tender houses fifty shops that can make and install spares for electronic, metal, or wooden components. Multiple ships can be served, moored along both sides of the tender (if anchored)

simultaneously.

Only two submarine tenders exist in the U.S. fleet. USS *Frank Cable* (AS 40), redeployed to Guam since 1997, serves as the model that *Emory S. Land* will emulate. After completing a refit overhaul in Bremerton, Washington, that started in February 2008, *Emory S. Land* arrived at its new Indian Ocean home port in August 2010.

@H1:A Contested Space

@TEXT:The United States is not operating alone in the Indian Ocean. America increasingly encounters Indian and Chinese military influence, making it unlikely that it can achieve military predominance in the Indian Ocean theater. The next two sections address, respectively, Indian and Chinese efforts to establish influence in the region.

@H2:India and the Indian Ocean

@TEXT:India's strategic orientation toward the Indian Ocean has increased markedly in the past decade. In the time of the Raj, British India managed the empire "from the Swahili coasts to the Persian Gulf and eastward to the Straits of Malacca." When India achieved independence in the wake of the Second World War, senior British officials assumed that the Raj's dominance in the region would pass to the Republic of India. 107 Early Indian strategic thinkers argued, accordingly, that India required a navy that could pick up where the Royal Navy had left off. Keshav Vaidya argued that "the Indian ocean must become an Indian Lake. That is to say India must become the supreme and undisputed power over the waters of the Indian Ocean . . . controlling the waves of that vast mass of water making the Indian Ocean, and its two main offshoots, the Arabian Sea and the Bay of Bengal." Historian Kavalam Panikkar echoed the

view that India should be the dominant power in the Indian Ocean, predicting that "the future of India will undoubtedly be decided on the sea." As a result, it was necessary that India exercise control over the Indian Ocean: "While to other countries, the Indian Ocean is only one of the important oceanic areas, to India it is a vital sea. . . . The Indian Ocean must therefore remain truly Indian." Indian."

Despite these expectations and entreaties, the country took a different route following independence. India's political leaders turned their strategic attention northward to the threats posed to India's territory by Pakistan and China. In an environment where a focus on economic growth constrained the size of the defense budget, the Indian army and air force received shares of military expenditures double that of the navy. Instead of blue-water operations as envisioned by Vaidya and Panikkar, the navy's role in India's defense plans was to support army operations on land against Pakistan. The idea of controlling, let alone dominating, the Indian Ocean was ignored for decades.

Neglect of the Indian Ocean came to an end in the late 1990s, when the right-of-center Bharatiya Janata Party government launched an ambitious program of naval acquisition paired with a "forward-leaning" foreign policy that sought to cement India's access and political leverage across the littoral region from East Africa to the Asia-Pacific. 111 These political and economic developments were tied to a renewed appreciation of the value of maritime power to an emerging power. India's 1998 *Strategic Defense Review* argued that "the Navy must have sufficient maritime power not only to be able to defend and further India's maritime interests, but also to deter a military maritime challenge posed by any littoral nation, or combination of littoral nations of the Indian Ocean Region, and also be able to significantly raise the threshold of intervention or coercion by extra-regional powers." 112

In April 2004 the Indian navy released its first doctrinal publication, *India's Maritime* Doctrine. According to this document, "for the first quarter of the 21st century [India] must look at the arc from the Persian Gulf to the Straits of Malacca as a legitimate area of interest." 113 Indian naval strategists are staking an explicit claim to the legacy of the British Empire as identifying the natural boundaries of India's influence. The 2004 doctrinal document notes explicitly the link between maritime power and the protection of economic interests. In terms of concrete tasks, protecting India's maritime economic interests requires that the navy be able to carry out sea-denial missions throughout the country's expansive exclusive economic zone (EEZ). To protect the valuable SLOCs that carry India's trade and energy resources, the navy requires the capability to exercise sea control out to the perimeter of the Indian Ocean littoral. The means by which control of these valuable trade routes can be established is made explicit in the doctrine, which emphasizes the importance of dominating important islands and maritime choke points. Such actions are not merely defensive measure. Their coercive value is explicitly noted: "Control of these choke points could be a useful bargaining chip in the international power game."114 India's growing maritime capabilities and expanding strategic vision suggest a desire to be the dominant naval power in, if not the regional hegemon of, the entire Indian Ocean littoral. 115

India's focus on the Indian Ocean is driven by three interrelated factors: geography, economics, and concern about extraregional actors. India's landmass protrudes into the ocean at its midpoint. This places India adjacent to the primary maritime trade routes that link the Strait of Hormuz, the Arabian Sea, and the Horn of Africa, on one hand, with the Bay of Bengal and the Strait of Malacca on the other. A substantial portion of the country--nearly 3,500 miles of coastline--physically touches the Indian Ocean. To this must be added a host of island chains and

atolls in both the Arabian Sea and Bay of Bengal that add an additional 1,300 miles of coastline. Altogether this provides India with a massive EEZ of 2.54 million square milesnearly 10 percent of the Indian Ocean's total area. 117

The sustained economic growth that India has experienced over the past fifteen years has given it sufficient wealth and power to start considering its security interests beyond South Asia. 118 At the same time, economic growth and the need to sustain it require that India focus increasingly on the Indian Ocean littoral, on which India's continued economic growth will depend heavily. In recent years, official statements have underscored increasingly the importance India attaches to energy security, which "is vital for an assured high rate of [economic] growth." India's oil consumption is expected to double by 2025, which would make it the world's third-largest energy consumer, after the United States and China. Poughly 30 percent of India's oil and gas comes from offshore fields in the Bombay High and Krishna-Godavari Basins. However, India imports more than half of its natural gas and 70 percent of its oil, the supermajority of which comes from the Persian Gulf. With roughly 90 percent of its external trade by volume and 77 percent by value traveling by sea, it is not surprising that the security of shipping lanes in the Indian Ocean is a major concern for India. Indeed, a host of observers have argued that India's economy is "at the mercy of the power which controls the sea." 122

India's extended neighborhood offers significant opportunities for beneficial economic engagement. India considers the Persian Gulf region to be not only a source of energy but, in the words of Prime Minister Manmohan Singh, "part of our natural economic hinterland." The importance of the Persian Gulf / North Africa to India's economy generally can be seen in the fact that the UAE is India's third-largest trading partner while the combined region as a whole accounts for more than 20 percent of India's exports and nearly 30 percent of its imports. At

the opposite end of its extended neighborhood, India's focus is driven by economic engagement with Southeast Asia. During 2007–8 Indian trade with the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) reached \$40 billion. As of early 2009, the ASEAN countries as a whole accounted for 11 percent of India's exports and 9 percent of its imports.

The need for India to secure its own interests in the Indian Ocean littoral points to the third and final factor driving India's attention to the region--concern about extraregional actors. While some Western scholars have argued that New Delhi desires primacy or hegemony in the Indian Ocean, Indian analysts suggest that it instead seeks, more modestly, to develop the capability to "balance the influence of other powers and prevent them from undercutting" India's interests in this zone. 127 The latter goal is significantly more achievable in the near term because while India's navy ranks as the world's fifth largest, it is currently contracting as obsolete ships leave service faster than they are being replaced, albeit by more capable modern platforms. The present fleet is built around the aging aircraft carrier INS Viraat, which is supplemented by fewer than 60 surface combatants--many of them at the end of their service lives--and more than a dozen diesel-electric submarines. The navy's ambitious goal is to have a "160-plus ship navy, including three aircraft carriers, 60 major combatants, including submarines, and close to 400 aircraft of different types" by 2022. 128 However, even this fleet would possess only a modest ability to project Indian power to the farthest reaches of the Indian Ocean or to influence military operations on land. At present, India's naval capabilities allow it to defend its territorial waters and police the sea-lanes of the northern Indian Ocean; they would need to be significantly greater to achieve primacy in the littoral region or to deter the unwanted interventions of extraregional actors.

The issue of extraregional actors in the Indian Ocean is particularly acute for New Delhi

because, as the 2004 Indian maritime doctrine predicts, all "major powers of this century will seek a toehold in the [Indian Ocean region]." India has long sought to preclude other powers from gaining a lasting presence in the Indian Ocean, a goal that assumes added force in light of the popular belief that India lost its independence when it lost control of the Indian Ocean in the sixteenth century. Since the end of the Cold War, China has replaced the United States as the extraregional actor of primary concern. There is long-standing friction in the relationship between New Delhi and Beijing. The 1962 war between the two countries inflicted a humiliating defeat on India and created a yet-unresolved border dispute; furthermore, China has been a principal supplier of weapons technology, both conventional and nuclear, to Pakistan, India's South Asian bête noire. Moreover, China's perceived efforts to establish a network of ports and partnerships with countries in the littoral region—including in several nations that have traditionally been hostile to India—are viewed by some as part of a coherent strategy to encircle India and confine its influence to South Asia. India

The goal of this strategy would be to maximize access to resource inputs and economic growth in peacetime while making it politically difficult for hostile naval powers to sever seaborne energy supplies in times of crisis. To the west, China is financing and building a major deepwater port complex for Pakistan at Gwadar. Some Indian media sources claim that the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) will have access to this facility, which will give it a strategic position in the Arabian Sea, close to the mouth of the Persian Gulf. A Singaporean journalist speculates that Gwadar will help China "to monitor American military movements from Diego Garcia." To the east, Indian sources allege, the Chinese military has assisted Burma with the construction of several naval facilities on the Bay of Bengal--particularly at Kyaukpyu and Hainggyi Island. Sa with Gwadar, it is presumed in the Indian press that these

facilities are being upgraded to serve China's needs in a future military contingency. However, uninformed by existing facts on the ground, such concerns reflect apprehension over the PLAN's ongoing expansion, which is viewed as a possible threat to India's strategic interests in the region. ¹³⁵

India's attitude toward the U.S. presence in the Indian Ocean in general, and the base at Diego Garcia in particular, has evolved significantly since the end of the Cold War. In the wake of the British withdrawal from "East of Suez" in 1968, India sought to make the Indian Ocean "a zone of peace from which great power rivalries and competition, as well as bases concerned in the context of such rivalries and competition either army, navy, or air force, are excluded." ¹³⁶ Prime Minister Indira Gandhi made it clear that India was "opposed to the establishment of foreign military bases, and believed that the Indian Ocean should be an area of peace, free from any kind of military base." ¹³⁷ In keeping with the pro-Soviet orientation of the "nonalignment" policy pursued by the Gandhi government, the joint British–U.S. facility at Diego Garcia was a particular target of left-leaning politicians from the Congress Party while similar Soviet facilities at Berbera in Somalia were largely ignored. ¹³⁸ In the words of one Indian foreign minister, Diego Garcia "epitomized U.S. imperialistic tendencies and neo-colonial policies." ¹³⁹

Indian hostility to Diego Garcia stemmed in part from the assumption that the establishment of a U.S. naval facility indicated that American naval power would be a permanent fixture of the region. Again, successive Congress governments, which dominated Indian politics throughout the Cold War period, characterized American naval power as a significant threat to regional peace while largely ignoring the Soviet navy's deployment to the region. ¹⁴⁰

The collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991 and the subsequent reorientation of India's economic and foreign policies created the opportunity for significant improvements in Indo-

American relations. A recognition of common interests and concerns in areas ranging from securing the free flow of commerce to halting the spread of radical Islam have led to enhanced economic and security ties between the two nations. This improved relationship culminated in the George W. Bush administration's declared policy to "help India become a major world power in the 21st century." ¹⁴¹

Indian attitudes toward American naval power in the Indian Ocean have adjusted accordingly. Indian strategists recognize that the United States will remain the world's preeminent economic and military power for at least the next several decades. As such, American power will likely be committed to defending the status quo in the international system-thereby also defending the stability India requires to sustain its own economic development. In the context of the Indian Ocean, U.S. military presence is now seen a stabilizing factor in an otherwise fragile region.

In addition, there appears to be a recognition and acceptance by the Indian government that Diego Garcia is an important and permanent hub for U.S. power projection in the Indian Ocean littoral. As evidence that India has lost its aversion to the "neocolonial" Anglo-American facility, in 2001 and again in 2004 the Indian navy participated in combined exercises with the United States at Diego Garcia. Furthermore, there have been suggestions that the Indian government has encouraged Mauritius to reach a final settlement on the sovereignty of the Chagos Archipelago that would allow for the continued presence of the British/American facility at Diego Garcia. 142

The absence of criticism of Diego Garcia and U.S. military presence in the region has been notable at a time when military operations against violent extremism have brought a significant increase in U.S. forces in Central Asia and the Horn of Africa region as well as a

significant use of the air and naval facilities at Diego Garcia. For example, in June 2007 the nuclear-powered aircraft carrier USS *Nimitz* (CVN 68) made a port call at Chennai. In accordance with American policy, *Nimitz* refused to confirm or deny that it carried nuclear weapons. While the transit of nuclear weapons through the Indian Ocean by external powers had been a major issue for New Delhi in the past, the *Nimitz* visit was notable for the lack of objection by the left-leaning government, by this time the Congress Party–led United Progressive Alliance coalition. When a small group of Indian intellectuals released a letter decrying the "reversal of past policy opposing the transit of nuclear weapons in its neighbourhood and the U.S. base at Diego Garcia, and its demands for a 'zone of peace' in the Indian Ocean," they were dismissed by the *Times of India* as "purveyors of selective indignation" who were motivated by pious anti-Americanism rather than logic. 143 This is a marked change from the Indian rhetoric of the 1960s, '70s, and '80s.

Although India ultimately seeks strategic autonomy in its foreign affairs, New Delhi has looked favorably, in light of these latter developments, on its strategic ties with Washington as a means to reinforce its position in the Indian Ocean. Given the U.S. ability to base substantial air assets at Diego Garcia and to deploy naval forces from the Gulf and the Pacific to the Indian Ocean, there is recognition that American presence in the littoral can complement India's quest for a peaceful and stable regional order.

@H2:Diego Garcia and Chinese Interests in the Indian Ocean

@TEXT:Where Indian observers increasingly see a Chinese "string of pearls" encircling India, Chinese observers see a rapidly developing Indian navy gradually complementing the overwhelming U.S. naval power in the Indian Ocean to challenge the security of China's

seaborne trade there. Since the Cold War's end, U.S. forces in Diego Garcia have been seen by Chinese analysts as part of a larger strategy of maintaining American control of East Asia at China's expense. An article in *PLA Daily*, the newspaper of the General Political Department of the People's Liberation Army, states that Diego Garcia is viewed as anchoring an inner network of bases, or "First Island Chain," that constrains Chinese military power projection:

@EXT:The Asia-Pacific region has always been one of the focal points of U.S. contention for world hegemony. For the purpose of structuring a strategic "containment" posture vis-à-vis the Asia-Pacific countries, the U.S. military has from beginning to end built a three-layer chains of bases west from Japan, South Korea and Southeast Asian countries and east to the western coast of the continental United States. The first layer of chains consists of bases extending from Japan and South Korea all the way to the Indian Ocean island of Diego Garcia. They are an "island chain" type of "forward bases" that control very important navigation channels, straits and sea areas. The second stretch consists of various islands with the island of Guam as the center plus the bases in Australia and New Zealand. They serve as the backing for the first stretch as well as major intermediary bases for sea and air transportation. The third stretch is composed of bases on the archipelagoes around Hawaii and on the Midway Island, Alaska and the Aleutian Islands. These bases are the main command center of the Pacific theater and serve as relay stations for the support coming from the western coast of continental United States for the forward bases. 145

@TEXT:Nearly identical wording is used by several other sources. 146 These include Academy of Military Sciences research fellow Wang Weixing, in an interview with a reporter from the

Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) primary daily newspaper for intellectuals and professionals, who adds that "since World War II, [Washington] has gradually built up a system of global military bases, backed up by the bases on the American mainland, in order to pursue its global strategy." Chinese analysts thus view the "island chains" alternatively as benchmarks of progress in maritime force projection and as fortified barriers that China must continue to penetrate to achieve freedom of maneuver in the maritime realm. As PLAN senior captain Xu Qi emphasizes, China's "passage in and out of the [open] ocean is obstructed by two island chains. [China's] maritime geostrategic posture is [thus] in a semi-enclosed condition. In the authors of the PLA's first English-language volume on strategy likewise believe that "despite its 18,000 kilometer coastline, China is currently constrained by the world's longest island chain, centering on the strategically-, politically-, and economically-vital territory of Taiwan. However, because neither the PLAN nor any other organization of the People's Republic of China government has publicly made the island chains integral parts of official policy or defined their precise scope, references to them must be interpreted with caution.

A 2006 article in the official PLAN journal *People's Navy* credited Diego Garcia with the following capabilities:

@EXT:Diego Garcia Naval Base . . . has a usable area of 44 square kilometers, and a runway over 3,600 meters long that can accommodate heavy long-range bombers such as the B-52, B-1, and B-2. The 370,000 square meter aircraft parking area can hold over 100 military aircraft. The base's harbor has a wharf and two deep water channels. It can berth large aircraft carrier(s), nuclear submarines, and a fleet with prepositioned goods and materials. This base's combined installations are perfect, its strategic position is important. It has

already become America's most important sea and air operations and logistics supply base in the Pacific region. It is called "the unsinkable aircraft carrier in the Indian Ocean." ¹⁵¹

@TEXT: A Liberation Army Daily article lists Diego Garcia as "[one of, with Japan and South Koreal the U.S. military's frontline bases in the Asia Pacific region," one that controls "major sea and air navigation channels in the middle of the Indian Ocean." The U.S. Air Force's plan to construct "four overseas relay stations for U.S. strategic bombers" (战略轰炸机的海外继中 站) on Guam and Diego Garcia was formally announced on 27 November 2001; 153 it is viewed as part of a larger plan of "quietly stepping up its deployment of modern weapons in forward positions in the Asia-Pacific region." ¹⁵⁴ A U.S. Air Force major general is quoted as saying that "[Guam's] Andersen [Air Force Base] is one of the two such important bases built by the United States in the Asia-Pacific region. The other important base is at Diego Garcia in the Indian Ocean." ¹⁵⁵ Another *Liberation Army Daily* article concludes that "Diego Garcia not only controls the sea routes, straits, and sea areas in the western Pacific but can also launch attacks both to east and west in support of U.S. combat operations in the Asia-Pacific and Middle East regions. U.S. impatience to build up forward long-range bomber bases at [Diego Garcia and Guam] is bound to bring a real threat to peace and security in the Asian region, and cannot but arouse a high degree of vigilance in the countries concerned." ¹⁵⁶ A subsequent Xinhua News Agency article reports that forward bomber basing gives the U.S. Air Force "a capability of striking anywhere in the region within 12 hours." ¹⁵⁷ A group of Taiwanese scholars assess that improved access to naval facilities in Singapore will enhance the value of Diego Garcia as a key anchor of America's naval presence in the India Ocean. 158

Diego Garcia's long-term use as a satellite tracking station is emphasized by Chinese analysts. One lengthy official news analysis notes Diego Garcia's role as one of five "photoelectric observation stations" that support the U.S. Air Force Air Surveillance and Tracking System/ Ground-Based Electro-Optical Deep Space Surveillance (GEODSS) to "[monitor] high-orbit satellites." GEODSS, in turn, is part of a "strategic early warning system" to help make the United States "the sole space-dominating power." Chinese news reports have credited Diego Garcia with a role in monitoring Chinese military and civilian space activities. According to a daily paper sponsored by the CCP Central Committee's China Youth League, "U.S. radar tracking and control stations and electronic listening posts will collect all electromagnetic or communication signals related to the launch of *Shenzhou VI* and other Chinese space vehicles. 161

@H3:Chinese Analysis of Diego Garcia's Operational Uses

@TEXT:Chinese articles have repeatedly reported on the use of Diego Garcia to support the Clinton administration's pressure and air strikes on Iraq in December 1998. The official Xinhua News Agency, *People's Daily* (the daily newspaper of the CCP Central Committee), and Central People's Radio Network, for instance, have all noted that, following its expansion, Diego Garcia is capable of accepting long-range bombers, such as B-52s, from Barksdale Air Force Base, Louisiana, as well as B-2s. ¹⁶² As one article noted, "The island is within striking range of Iraq, but beyond the reach of Iraqi missiles including Soviet-made Scuds."

Chinese sources likewise observed Diego Garcia's role as a bomber base in Operation Enduring Freedom in Afghanistan (fall 2001). 164 Naval and Merchant Ships, a journal of the Chinese Society of Naval Architecture and Marine Engineering, has published a detailed analysis

stating that shipping "air-launched precision-guided weapons" such as "cruise missiles and laser-guided bombs" to such "front line" bases as Diego Garcia was a cost-effective strategy for the U.S. military. ¹⁶⁵

Diego Garcia has also attracted significant Chinese attention as a support base for Iraqi Freedom. As early as 2002 a *PLA Daily* reporter anticipated that B-52 and B-1 bombers might be moved from the island to the Middle East, possibly al-Udeid Air Base in Qatar, to support an invasion of Iraq. ¹⁶⁶ A *People's Daily* article later that year quoted an Associated Press reporter who anticipated that tanks and other equipment would be transported covertly by ship for Diego Garcia for that purpose. ¹⁶⁷ As they had done before previous wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, Chinese observers noted a buildup of military aircraft on Diego Garcia, such as B-2 and B-52 bombers capable of dropping "satellite and laser guided 'smart' bombs." ¹⁶⁸ China's official English-language daily asserted that this process began "in October 2002, one month earlier when the Security Council endorsed the Resolution 1441 on disarmament in Iraq." ¹⁶⁹ An Army brigade's equipment had been airlifted from Diego Garcia to the Gulf, Academy of Military Sciences researchers documented, while a Marine brigade's prepositioned equipment awaited transport. ¹⁷⁰ Similarly, it is speculated that Diego Garcia could support a future U.S. attack on Iran. ¹⁷¹

In keeping with general Chinese fears of "strategic encirclement" by U.S. force deployments as part of the "Long War" against global terror, there is concern, according to a graduate student at China's National Defense University, that improvements in American-Indian relations offer "conveniences for the U.S.'s military presence in South Asia and the Indian Ocean. Additionally, the U.S. Army further plans to shift a portion of the pre-positioned equipment deployed in Europe to the Diego Garcia base in the Indian Ocean." This is part of a

larger assessment, expressed in a magazine published by Xinhua, that "the military bases in Guam can interact with the Diego Garcia Base in the Indian Ocean to make reactions against Central Asia, the Middle East, and Africa." The island has also been called a "northward strategic attack line." A party-sponsored newspaper raised the related concern that a North Korean vessel, *Sosan*, was escorted toward Diego Garcia in December 2002 until the White House determined that there was no legal method of preventing the missiles it was carrying from continuing to Yemen. However, a report in a Hong Kong journal said to have PLA connections, noting points of friction and unmet expectations in U.S.-Indian relations, goes so far as to suggest that strategic considerations impel India not only to assert increasing influence over the Indian Ocean but also to develop capabilities to counter U.S. forces at Diego Garcia as part of a strategic rivalry:

@EXT:Dominating the Strait of Malacca is the key part of India's maritime strategy. . . . India set up a base in Blair Port, the Andaman Islands, in 1967 and the Andaman Fortress Headquarters in 1984. In 2001, the Indian Ministry of National Defense expanded this headquarters to the strategic defense headquarters. Once a war breaks out in the future, India will be able to deploy its naval troops in the eastern and western parts of the mainland to echo with the army in the metropolitan territories and to gain the assistance of the air force. In this way, India will be able to form an overall powerful army—navy—air force defense force and to launch corner offenses against the U.S. Diego Garcia Base in the Indian Ocean. . . . After the September 11 Incident, India established a strategic defense headquarters in the Andaman Islands. This headquarters may echo with the other two large naval forces garrisoned in the western coastal areas

and rely on the mainland's nuclear attack capabilities to launch corner offenses against the U.S. Diego Garcia base in the south. The U.S. military will surely be worried about this. 176

@TEXT:More recently there has been substantial concern that Diego Garcia can help Japan to project maritime power and influence, through its alliance with the United States. A Hong Kong newspaper thought to have PLA connections notes that on 21 September 2001 "an Aegis destroyer and a supply ship under Japan's Defense Agency, accompanied by USS Kitty Hawk, departed Yokosuka, Japan for the Indian Ocean. The [Self-Defense Force] vessels will ply between Japan and the American base in Diego Garcia in the Indian Ocean to provide supplies to U.S. armed forces and undertake the mission of escorting U.S. aircraft carriers. This was the first time that Japan sent its escort vessels overseas under the pretext of gathering information." ¹⁷⁷ China's military press claims that Japan Maritime Self-Defense Force general staff headquarters officers pointed out in a 10 April 2002 meeting with, and subsequent letter to, Robert C. Chaplin, Commander, U.S. Forces Japan, that "the Japanese P-3C warning plane has a rather high capability for search and rescue and conducting maritime monitoring. It is hoped that Japan can send this aircraft to increase its support, and the U.S. military would speak highly of the aircraft if the aircraft were to conduct activities in the vicinity of the Diego Garcia Island."¹⁷⁸ (The Chinese claim was dismissed by General Nakatani, director general of the Japan Defense Agency, on 7 May. 179) Whatever the validity of these claims, Japanese scholars too recognize Diego Garcia's strategic significance. An Osaka University professor writes in a journal on Chinese and East Asian affairs published by the Kazankai Foundation, Japan's oldest organization of China watchers, that the island is "one of [the] strategic deployment positions supporting the U.S. forces' worldwide crisis response capability." ¹⁸⁰

Finally, it must be emphasized that despite an almost visceral distaste for elements of America's global military posture in general, current Chinese analyses of Diego Garcia's significance for Beijing's interests are not nearly as alarmist as those concerning American bases in Guam, Japan, or even South Korea, which are perceived as more directly related (or at least applicable) to military scenarios directed against China and its territorial and maritime claims. This disparity probably stems in part from a present lack of Chinese capability to project power into the Indian Ocean but also from a belief that any U.S. overextension in the "Long War" against global terror would likely be beneficial to China's security. As one Xinhua report concludes,

@EXT:Regarding the strategic readjustment of U.S. forces abroad, some U.S. military experts believe it is necessary to readjust military deployments around the globe and cover the globe with rapid-response units to launch a "preemptive first strike" against terrorist organizations that are difficult to track and whose members are scattered as well as those countries the United States believes will pose a potential threat in the future. But there are also some military personnel and defense experts who believe such readjustment carries a certain degree of strategic risk; it spreads out the U.S. forces in various parts of the world and is not favorable for fighting a large scale war against a major power. ¹⁸¹

@H3:China and the Indian Ocean

@TEXT:China's current naval platforms and weaponry still suggest an "access denial" strategy focused on deterring Taiwan from declaring independence and on consolidating its other contested territorial and maritime claims in the three "near seas" (Yellow, East China, and South

China). Beyond these areas and their immediate approaches, the PLAN may not seek to project naval influence substantially into the western Pacific; it may instead look south and west along the strategic sea-lanes through Southeast Asia and past the subcontinent. Persistent fears of oil-supply interdiction together with China's growing interests in maritime resource and commerce may gradually drive more long-ranging naval development.

Already, low-intensity operations driven by overseas commercial and human-security interests are giving China a modest presence in the Indian Ocean. These include the deployment of a frigate and military transport aircraft to safeguard the evacuation of Chinese citizens from Libya in February 2011; twelve (and counting) counterpiracy task forces to deter pirates in the Gulf of Aden since December 2008; and the dispatch of a hospital ship to treat over 15,500 in Indian Ocean and African nations in the summer of 2010 as well as individuals in the Caribbean in autumn 2011. However, it should be noted that capabilities will not match Chinese intentions any time soon; Chinese naval ambitions in the Indian Ocean region will run afoul of those of India, another rising great power operating far closer to home; and whatever its leanings in the abstract, Beijing must tend to matters in East Asia before it can apply its energies to building up naval forces able to vie for supremacy in the Indian Ocean region. ¹⁸²

@H2:Diego Garcia and American Interests in the Indian Ocean

@TEXT:American interests in the Indian Ocean littoral are driven by a mixture of economics and security. Among the most significant concerns are the need to secure SLOCs, the desire to prevent a hostile power from dominating the littoral, and the challenge to existing governments in the region posed by the spread of militant Islamist groups. Underpinning all of this is recognition that the Indian Ocean littoral is a fragile part of the world, characterized by Barnett's

"Non-Integrating Gap." The potential for interstate conflict remains high as many states in the area have unresolved maritime or territorial disputes. In addition to conventional security challenges, the littoral region is plagued by a host of irregular security threats, such as terrorism, insurgency, and trafficking in arms and drugs.

As the world's largest economy, the United States has a strong interest in the security of the ships that transit the Indian Ocean to bring goods and energy to market. The energy resources of the Persian Gulf are accessible only via the Indian Ocean's SLOCs. Not only does 22 percent of America's imported oil reach the market in this way but more than fifty strategic minerals that the United States relies on come from or transit through the littoral region. Because the market for hydrocarbons is global, a supply disruption anywhere affects world prices for oil and gas. The requirements of trade and energy make the continued free passage of shipping through the Indian Ocean SLOCs of supreme importance for the United States.

Deriving from protection of the freedom of navigation in the Indian Ocean is America's second major interest in the region--preventing the littoral from being dominated by a power hostile to the United States. China has been quite active in securing energy supplies and increasing its strategic political influence across the region from Southeast Asia to the coast of East Africa. As discussed previously, there is even speculation that some informal set of access rights may ultimately increase the PLAN's ability to project power into the littoral while economic ties provide influence over local governments. In the western portion of the region, as explained earlier, Iran has achieved the ability to threaten navigation through the Strait of Hormuz, the world's most important choke point. Should either or both of these nations achieve a dominant role in the littoral, there is a strong potential that American interests would be harmed.

Finally, American interests in the region are driven by the fact that the Indian Ocean littoral encompasses a large portion of the "arc of instability" that stretches from Southeast Asia through Central Asia to the Middle East and East Africa. This zone not only has a high potential for producing failed states but is also home to much of the world's Muslim population. The Indian Ocean is located at an intersection of two main reservoirs of Islamic extremism. Prior to 11 September 2001, the United States was the victim of al-Qaeda-backed terrorist attacks in Kenya, Tanzania, and Yemen. Today, the United States and its allies are conducing military operations against Muslim extremists in the East African, Central Asian, and Southeast Asian subregions that abut the Indian Ocean.

@H1:Diego Garcia's Strategic Future

@TEXT:The security situation in the Indian Ocean region, long characterized by uncertain relations between its major power brokers, is prone to strategic miscalculation. More than ever before, the interests of the United States, India, and China coincide and collide in the Indian Ocean littoral. These key states, one predominant and the others ascendant, may find themselves at odds as they protect national interests in a region with great potential and numerous challenges, including:

@BL:

- Volatile and fragile states, which are often beset by, and sometimes facilitate, irregular threats, irredentist powers, sectarian divides, and religious tensions
- A rich flow of resources through constrained and vulnerable shipping lanes
- Often skittish host nations
- Restive and newly hopeful populations seeking more responsive governance as well as

improved economic and social conditions

 Newly capable actors possibly seeking to undermine others' influence by sustained projection of power

@TEXT: It has been widely argued that the world is undergoing a significant geopolitical realignment, and that the global "center of gravity" is shifting from the Euro-Atlantic to the greater Asia-Pacific region. ¹⁸⁴ The National Intelligence Council envisions "fast developing powers, notably India and China," joining the United States "atop a multipolar international system." ¹⁸⁵ As India and China continue to accrete military might, they pull the center of gravity toward the Indian Ocean. To maintain its preponderant position in so dynamic an international environment, the United States will have to shift its geostrategic focus from the Euro-Atlantic (which, after decades of American attention, is prosperous, secure, and self-sustaining) to regions of the world that were once dismissed as peripheral to American interests. One such area is the Indian Ocean, the littoral of which is emerging as a key strategic region in the "Asia-Pacific Century." All this particularly affects the maritime dimension, where the U.S. Navy guarantees the free flow of goods at sea worldwide.

Sustained American preeminence in the greater Indian Ocean region will be increasingly difficult to realize without an appreciation for the need to invest in a flexible and enduring basing structure. With a flexible constellation of bases and other facilities in place, American strategists must shield these bases and the larger region from any interference, whether physical or political, by state and substate actors. In doing so, the United States must avoid an insular approach, instead crafting a coherent Indian Ocean policy that accounts for the reactions of India and China as well as the interests of its regional partners. Such an approach will strengthen U.S. command of the commons in partnership with India and may open ways to engage with China in the Indian

Ocean. The Department of Defense would do well to reprise the approach taken in the late 1990s by its Office of International Security Affairs, which issued a series of unclassified regional policy documents. 186 A direct evaluation of Indian Ocean policy, which could assist in forming a holistic view of the Indian Ocean littoral and the unique aspects of Indian Ocean security rather than a narrow one of the separate PACOM, CENTCOM, and AFRICOM theaters, is long overdue.

A comprehensive regional strategy would encourage more rapid and extensive infrastructure development in concert with partners in the region. The United States must augment its regional knowledge, enhance coordination, and, for the first time, consider the Indian Ocean as a whole, as a vital strategic space, with a networked basing arrangement at its core.

REFERENCES

This is a significantly revised version of an earlier article that appeared as Andrew S. Erickson, Walter C. Ladwig III, and Justin Mikolay, "Diego Garcia and the United States' Emerging Indian Ocean Strategy," Asian Security 6, no. 3 (Autumn 2010): 214–37. The authors acknowledge with appreciation the constructive comments of Kent Calder; Alexander Cooley; Thomas Culora; Timothy Hoyt; Matthew Jenkinson; Cdr. James Kraska, USN; William Murray; Michael O'Hanlon; Andrew Winner; and Toshi Yoshihara, as well as two anonymous reviewers. Opinions and conclusions are solely those of the authors and in no way reflect the policies or estimates of the U.S. military or any other organization of the U.S. government.

¹ The number of land-based U.S. forces in the Middle East and South Asia is expected to shrink

over time, even as counterinsurgency activities there remain a long-term priority. U.S. Defense Department, *Quadrennial Defense Review* (Washington, D.C.: February 2010).

http://www.marcon.com/print_index.cfm?SectionListsID=20&PageID=773.

² Alexander Cooley and Daniel Nexon, "Globalization and the Politics of U.S. Overseas Basing," paper presented at International Studies Association Conference, San Francisco, 26–29 March 2008.

³ "BP Statistical Review of World Energy," *BP Global*, June 2009, 6, http://www.bp.com/liveassets/bp_internet/globalbp/globalbp_uk_english/reports_and_publicatio ns/statistical_energy_review_2008/STAGING/local_assets/2009_downloads/statistical_review_o f_world_energy_full_report_2009.pdf.

⁴ Mihir Roy, *Maritime Security in South West Asia* (Tokyo: Institute for International Policy Studies, 2002), available at www.iips.org/; and "Indian Ocean," in *CIA World Factbook* (Washington, D.C.: Central Intelligence Agency, 2007), available at www.cia.gov/.

⁵ "Persian Gulf Oil and Gas Exports Fact Sheet," *Energy Information Administration Country Analysis Brief, June 2007*,

⁶ Robert Kaplan, "Center Stage for the 21st Century: Power Plays in the Indian Ocean," *Foreign Affairs* 88, no. 2 (March–April 2009): 19.

⁷ Sureesh Mehta, "Shaping India's Maritime Strategy: Opportunities and Challenges," speech presented at Indian National Defense College, November 2005; and Anand Mathur, "Growing Importance of the Indian Ocean in Post–Cold War Era and Its Implication for India," *Strategic Analysis* 26, no. 4 (October–December 2002): 556.

⁸ C. Uday Bhaskar, "Regional Naval Cooperation," *Strategic Analysis* 15, no. 8 (November 1992): 736.

- ⁹ Kaplan, "Center Stage for the 21st Century," 20.
- ¹⁰ Ministry of Defense, *Indian Maritime Doctrine* (New Delhi: Integrated Headquarters [Navy], 2009), 57.
- ¹¹ United Nations, *Review of Maritime Transport 2008* (New York: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2008), 23.
- ¹² Halford J. Mackinder, "The Geographical Pivot of History," *Geographical Journal* 23, no. 4 (April 1904): 421–37.
- ¹³ For an affirmation of the relevance of Mackinder's ideas, see Colin S. Gray, "In Defence of the Heartland: Sir Halford Mackinder and His Critics a Hundred Years On," *Comparative Strategy* 23, no. 1 (2004): 9–25. For a Cold War–era appraisal that the Indian Ocean is the new "heartland of the world," see Rocco M. Paone, "The Soviet Threat in the Indian Ocean," *Military Review* 50, no. 12 (December 1970): 49.

http://www.foreignpolicy.com/failedstates2010.

¹⁴ Kaplan, "Center Stage for the 21st Century," 16.

¹⁵ Indian Maritime Doctrine (2009), 58.

¹⁶ Thomas Barnett, *The Pentagon's New Map* (New York: Putnam, 2004), 4.

¹⁷ "The Failed States Index 2010," Foreign Policy (June 2010),

¹⁸ James R. Holmes, Andrew C. Winner, and Toshi Yoshihara, *Indian Naval Strategy in the Twenty-First Century* (Oxford: Routledge, 2009), 120.

¹⁹ Kaplan, "Center Stage for the 21st Century," 23.

²⁰ Mihir Roy, "India's Place in the Ocean of Destiny," *Indian Express*, 9 June 1996.

²¹ Christopher Layne, *The Peace of Illusions: American Grand Strategy from 1940 to the Present* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2006), 27, 45.

- White House, *The National Security Strategy of the United States* (Washington, D.C.: The White House, March 2006), http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/nsc/nss/2006/.
- ²³ J. T. Conway, G. Roughead, and T. W. Allen, "A Cooperative Strategy for 21st Century Seapower," October 2007, http://www.navy.mil/maritime/MaritimeStrategy.pdf; repr. *Naval War College Review* 61, no. 1 (Winter 2008): 7–19.
- ²⁴ Ashley Tellis, "American and Indian Interests in India's Extended Neighborhood," *India in Transition*, 25 June 2007, http://casi.sas.upenn.edu/iit/atellis.
- ²⁵ "Iran Tests Anti-Ship Ballistic Missile," *Jane's Defence Weekly 2012*, 19 July 2012, www.janes.com; and Secretary of Defense Leon E. Panetta, "Joint Press Conference with Secretary Panetta and Secretary of State Hammond from the Pentagon," 18 July 2012, *Department of Defense*, www.defense.gov/transcripts/transcript.aspx?transcriptid=5079.
- ²⁶ "Risky Business," *Economist*, 10 June 2006, 49–50; and Caitlin Talmadge, "Closing Time: Assessing the Iranian Threat to the Strait of Hormuz," *International Security* 33, no. 1 (Summer 2008): 82–117.
- ²⁷ Ronald L. Burgess Jr., "Annual Threat Assessment," Statement Before the Senate Armed Services Committee, United States Senate, 16 February 2012, www.dia.mil/public-affairs/testimonies/2012-02-16.html.
- ²⁸ Sudha Ramachandran, "China Moves into India's Back Yard," *Asia Times*, 13 March 2007.
- ²⁹ G. S. Khurana, "Maritime Security in the Indian Ocean," *Strategic Analysis* 28, no. 3 (2004): 414.
- ³⁰ Holmes, Winner, and Yoshihara, *Indian Naval Strategy*, 108.
- ³¹ Conway, Roughead, and Allen, "Cooperative Strategy for 21st Century Seapower."
- ³² Kent E. Calder, Embattled Garrisons: Comparative Base Politics and American Globalism

(Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2007), 11.

³³ Frederica M. Bunge, ed., *Indian Ocean, Five Island Countries*, 2nd ed. (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1983), xix–xxii; and Rasul B. Rais, *The Indian Ocean and the Superpowers: Economic, Political and Strategic Perspectives* (London: Croom Helm, 1986), 13–18.

³⁴ Rais, *Indian Ocean and the Superpowers*, 14.

³⁵ This strategy was devised by Adm. Alfonso d'Albuquerque as a means of using sea power to secure Portugal's mercantilist goals in the region. Bunge, *Indian Ocean, Five Island Countries*, 252.

³⁶ The value of these items at the time corresponds with the contemporary value of oil. Ibid.

³⁷ K. S. Jawatkar, *Diego Garcia in International Diplomacy* (London: Sangam Books, 1983), 3.

³⁸ Vytautas B. Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia: Creation of the Indian Ocean Base* (San Jose, Calif.: Writer's Showcase, 2001), 4.

³⁹ Robert Scott, *Limuria: The Lesser Dependencies of Mauritius* (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood, 1976), 20, 75.

⁴⁰ R. Price and J. Richmond Smythe, Diego Garcia, to Rawson Hart Boddam, President and Council Bombay, 3 June 1786, Letters and Papers Relating to East India Company, FO 148/6, The National Archives, Kew, United Kingdom [hereafter TNA].

⁴¹ As one visitor in 1886 noted, "The labor on the estates is almost wholly supplied from Mauritius; very few of the laborers have been born on the island." Gilbert C. Bourne, "On the Island of Diego Garcia of the Chagos Group," *Proceedings of the Royal Geographical Society and Monthly Record of Geography* 8, no. 6 (June 1886): 387–88.

⁴² Ibid., 390.

⁴³ Ibid., 385.

- ⁴⁴ Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 6.
- ⁴⁵ Gary Sick, "The Evolution of U.S. Strategy towards the Indian Ocean and Persian Gulf Regions," in *The Great Game: Rivalry in the Persian Gulf and South Asia*, ed. Alvin Z. Rubinstein (New York: Praeger, 1983), 49–50.
- ⁴⁶ Rais, *Indian Ocean and the Superpowers*, 37.
- ⁴⁷ Paul Ryan, "Diego Garcia," U.S. Naval Institute *Proceedings*, 110, no. 9 (September 1984): 133.
- ⁴⁸ Rais, *Indian Ocean and the Superpowers*, 77; and Sick, "Evolution of U.S. Strategy," 53.
- ⁴⁹ Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 2–3; and "US Overseas Bases," memorandum, box 27, Records of the Office of the Secretary of Defense, OASD/ISA files 680.1, Record Group [hereafter RG] 330, National Archives and Records Administration, College Park, Md. [hereafter NARA].
- ⁵⁰ Quoted in Rais, *Indian Ocean and the Superpowers*, 76.
- ⁵¹ Ryan notes that Burke's "firm advocacy made the acquisition of the atoll an article of Navy faith"; Ryan, "Diego Garcia," 133. On 9 January 1964, Nitze gave a speech warning of a "power vacuum" in the Indian Ocean and the need to acquire base rights in the region to support deployments; Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 9.
- ⁵² Jawatkar, *Diego Garcia in International Diplomacy*, 31.
- ⁵³ Foreign Secretary, Defence Secretary, and Commonwealth Secretary, "Defence Interests in the Indian Ocean," memorandum, 21 January 1965, FO 371/184522, TNA.
- 54 Sick, "Evolution of U.S. Strategy," 54. See also, Komer (National Security Council) memorandum to President Kennedy, 19 June 1963, in *Foreign Relations of the United States* [hereafter *FRUS*], series 1961–1963 (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1996), 19:614–15.
- ⁵⁵ State to British Embassy (Washington, D.C.), note, 25 April 1963, DEF 15 UK-US; Ball

(State) to Bruce (London), deptel 1272, 23 August 1963, DEF 21 US, both in RG 59, NACP.

56 Defence Planning Staff, "Brief on US/UK Discussions on United States Defence Interests in the Indian Ocean," 6 March 1964, p. 5, document marked "secret," CAB 21/5418, TNA. Early discussions explored the idea of creating additional shared facilities at Aldabra in the Seychelles and on the Australian-owned Cocos Islands to create a "strategic triangle" in the Indian Ocean. See Rusk to President Johnson, "Indian Ocean Island Facilities," 15 July 1964, in *FRUS*, series 1964–1968 (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 2000), 21:92.

⁵⁷ House of Commons Debate, written answer to question, 10 November 1965, vol 720, col 2.

⁵⁸ Joel Larus, "Diego Garcia: The Military and Legal Limitations of America's Pivotal Base in the Indian Ocean," in *The Indian Ocean: Perspectives on a Strategic Arena*, ed. William L. Dowdy and Russell B. Trood (Durham, N.C.: Duke University Press, 1985), 437–38.

⁵⁹ U.S. State Department, "Agreement on the Availability of Certain Indian Ocean Islands for Defense Purposes, 30 December 1966," in *United States Treaties and Other International Agreements* (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1967), 28.

⁶⁰ Costs included payments to Mauritius and the Seychelles, the purchase of privately held land on Diego Garcia, and the resettlement of inhabitants. Rather than make a direct payment, the United States credited Britain with \$14 million toward its share of the research and development costs of the Polaris missile program. David Bruce, U.S. Ambassador to Britain, to George Brown, Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs, 30 December 1966, letter marked "secret" appended to "Exchange of Notes and Agreed Minutes concerning Defence Co-operation in the British Indian Ocean Territory," FO 93/8/401, TNA.

⁶¹ D. F. Milton, memorandum to Woodham, "Diego Garcia: Further Research," 2 October 1975, FCO 40/696, TNA; and Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 8.

⁶² Bruce (London) to Rusk (State), embtel 12335, 4 September 1968, DEF 15 IND-US, Central Files 1967–69, RG 59, NARA; and Secretary of State for the Colonies, telegram to Governor, Mauritius, "U.S. Defence Interests in Indian Ocean," 6 March 1964, CAB 21/5418, TNA.

⁶³ Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 15.

⁶⁴ Memorandum, "House of Lords Question by Baroness Lee: Oral Answer on 27 October 1975," 23 October 1975, FCO 40/696, TNA.

⁶⁵ Milton memorandum, "Diego Garcia."

⁶⁶ The majority of the workers were Mauritian citizens either by birth or by Mauritian nationality provisions. Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 64–65.

This represented seven times the Mauritian per capita GDP (\$780 in 1976) for each displaced worker. An initial payment of \$1.4 million provided compensation to anyone living on Diego Garcia as of 1965, including those who had relocated prior to the closing of the plantations. A resettlement plan was developed for the evacuated copra workers, but the Mauritian government neglected to distribute the money until 1978. As a result, many of the former copra workers fell into poverty. Despite the fact that the 1972 resettlement agreement was acknowledged by Mauritius to represent "a full and final discharge of British obligations" to the former plantation workers, the UK gave Mauritius an additional \$7.2 million (\$4,600 per person) in 1982 as a "full and final settlement" for the workers relocated from Diego Garcia; ibid. Also Larus, "Diego Garcia," 442; and Bart McDowell, "Crosscurrents Sweep the Indian Ocean," *National Geographic* 160, no. 4 (October 1981): 440.

⁶⁸ Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 55; and U.S. State Department, "Naval Communications Facility on Diego Garcia, 24 October 1972," in *United States Treaties and Other International Agreements* (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1972).

⁶⁹ Wilson's decision was primarily motivated by the sterling crisis of November 1967, which badly damaged the British economy and indicated to some that Britain could no longer afford to be a world power. However, the nearly simultaneous collapse of the British presence in Aden was also a contributing factor in the decision to draw down British forces in the region. William Rodger Louis, "The British Withdrawal from the Gulf, 1967–71," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 31, no. 1 (January 2003): 82–83.

⁷⁰ See the discussion contained in "Proposal for a Joint US Military Facility on Diego Garcia," memorandum from the Joint Chiefs of Staff to the Secretary of Defense, 10 April 1968, Indian Ocean 323.3, OSD Files FRC 73 A 1250, RG 330, NARA.

⁷¹ Sick, "Evolution of U.S. Strategy," 56.

⁷² Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 54.

⁷³ Sick, "Evolution of U.S. Strategy," 65.

⁷⁴ Larus, "Diego Garcia," 439. Under the 1976 agreement, facilities on Diego Garcia are intended to support "ships or aircraft owned or operated by or on behalf of either government." "Exchange of Notes Concerning a United States Navy Support Facility on Diego Garcia, British Indian Ocean Territory," 25 February 1976, FO 93/8/438, TNA.

⁷⁵ McDowell, "Crosscurrents Sweep the Indian Ocean," 423.

⁷⁶ Bandjunis, *Diego Garcia*, 70; and Rais, *Indian Ocean and the Superpowers*, 81.

⁷⁷ Rais, *Indian Ocean and the Superpowers*, 86.

⁷⁸ Rand's study of various basing alternatives is especially relevant in summarizing the competing concerns for overseas basing strategy, including "the costs and deployment timelines for various forward support location options under different degrees of stress on combat support while taking into account infrastructure richness, basing characteristics, deployment distances,

strategic warning, transportation constraints, dynamic requirements, and reconstitution conditions." Its 2006 report concludes that Diego Garcia is one of the most important Tier 1 forward support locations. For a review of the report, see Mahyar A. Amouzegar, R. McGarvey, and R. Tripp, "Combat Support: Overseas Basing Options," *Air Force Journal of Logistics* 30, no. 1 (Spring 2006): 3–14.

⁷⁹ Conway, Roughead, and Allen, "Cooperative Strategy for 21st Century Seapower," 10. Three new maritime priorities arise from the maritime strategy: reliable access to areas of concern, flexible forward-positioning of resources, and a broadened maritime mission, to include humanitarian response. In key ways, the Indian Ocean region drives each of these priorities. The strategy underscores this new reality: "In times of war, our ability to impose local sea control, overcome challenges to access, force entry, and project and sustain power ashore, makes our maritime forces an indispensable element of the joint or combined force. This expeditionary advantage must be maintained because it provides joint and combined force commanders with freedom of maneuver. Reinforced by a robust sealift capability that can concentrate and sustain forces, sea control and power projection enable extended campaigns ashore. . . . The Sea Services will establish a persistent global presence . . . [that] must extend beyond traditional deployment areas and reflect missions ranging from humanitarian operations to an increased emphasis on counter-terrorism and irregular warfare. Our maritime forces will be tailored to meet the unique and evolving requirements particular to each geographic region, often in conjunction with special operations forces and other interagency partners. In particular, this strategy recognizes the rising importance and need for increased peacetime activities in Africa and the Western Hemisphere."

⁸⁰ U.S. official, personal interview, September 2012.

⁸¹ The atol facilitates a range of U.S. regional strategies. For discussions, see Walter C. Ladwig III, "A Neo-Nixon Doctrine for the Indian Ocean: Helping States Help Themselves," *Strategic Analysis*, Vol. 36, No. 3 (May 2012); James R. Holmes and Toshi Yoshihara, "An Ocean Too Far: Offshore Balancing in the Indian Ocean," *Asian Security* Vol. 8, No. 1, (2012), pp. 1-26; Michael Auslin, *Security In The Indo-Pacific Commons: Toward a Regional Strategy* (Washington, DC: American Enterprise Institute, 2010).

Stephen Morrison, Exploring the U.S. Africa Command and a New Strategic Relationship with Africa, testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Subcommittee on Africa, 110th Cong., 1st sess., 1 August 2007. He states, "Unity of effort . . . transcends the present artificial geographic 'seams' that separate Africa into a U.S. EUCOM zone separate from the Horn of Africa that is the responsibility of the U.S. Central Command. [The U.S. Pacific Command is responsible for Africa's Indian Ocean island nations.] It requires stronger leadership, coherence and integration of programs, and more effective management. And it requires confidence that the resources and commitments needed over the long-term will be there, and that Congress and the American people will be supportive. These are the accumulating concerns that AFRICOM is intended to address."

The authors base their selection of the four main military missions described here on a distillation of various sources, the most important of which are personal interviews conducted with various midlevel naval officials between September 2007 and February 2008. The authors gained general insight into planning and operations from Vice Adm. Jeffrey Fowler, USN, Superintendent, U.S. Naval Academy, personal interview, September 2007. The authors are also in indebted to various U.S. Navy officers from Submarine Development Squadron 12, Groton,

Connecticut, for their insights into CENTCOM operations. For an updated general overview on Diego Garcia's military capabilities, see "Territories, British Indian Ocean Territory," *Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment--South Asia*, 10 October 2012, sentinel.janes.com/. For another general description of the military assets on the island, see "Diego Garcia: Camp Justice," GlobalSecurity.org, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/facility/diego-garcia.htm.

84 For a review of prepositioning capabilities and a comprehensive look at the rival sea-basing concept of operations, see Massimo Annati, "Naval Assets for Long-Term Deployment,"

⁸⁵ A small portion of the inhabitants of Diego Garcia are the civilian operators of these sealift vessels. The command structure of the sealift ships keeps manning requirements low. For a comparison of the command structures of U.S. Navy warships and MSC ships, see John K. Hafner, "Separate but Equal," U.S. Naval Institute *Proceedings* 134, no. 1 (January 2008): 32–

Military Technology 31, no. 4 (2007): 84–90.

35.

See Gary Roughead, Chief of Naval Operations, *Statement on the Cooperative Strategy for* 21st Century Seapower, House Armed Services Committee, 110th Cong., 1st sess., 13 December 2007, 7–9. Admiral Roughead establishes humanitarian assistance and disaster response, collectively, as one of the six primary maritime missions: "Human suffering moves us to act, and the expeditionary character of maritime forces uniquely positions them to provide assistance." In addition, the Congressional Budget Office has considered speeds of deployment to various hot spots in Europe, the Middle East, and Africa, concluding in most African cases that deployment was significantly faster from Diego Garcia; Congressional Budget Office, *Options for Changing the Army's Overseas Basing* (Washington, D.C.: CBO, May 2004),

http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/ftpdocs/54xx/doc5415/05-03-armyobasing.pdf,

- 69. The report concludes: "Furthermore, the time required to deploy heavy units by sea to many potential trouble spots is not significantly shorter from Eastern Europe than it is from Germany. Moreover, for many ports in Africa, it takes much longer to deploy a heavy brigade combat team from Eastern Europe than to deliver the prepositioned set of equipment that is maintained on board ships at Diego Garcia in the Indian Ocean." MSC ships can also rapidly deploy to the site of a humanitarian disaster; see Robert C. Morrow and Mark D. Llewellyn, "Tsunami Overview," *Military Medicine* 171 (October 2006 supplement): 5–7.
- ⁸⁷ Plans for a recreation center were included in FY10 budgets under Project 182. The 10,400-square-foot center was envisioned to allow personnel to use computers, call home, and relax away from the ship--all important luxuries for sailors on long deployments in cramped work environments.
- ⁸⁸ Ravi I. Chaudhary, "Transforming American Airlift: Effects-Based Mobility, the C-17, and Global Maneuver," *Air & Space Power Journal* 21, no. 1 (Spring 2007): 94.
- ⁸⁹ In the early stages of Operation Enduring Freedom in Afghanistan, for example, U.S. Air Force commanders had very few access points close to Taliban targets. As a result, tactical fighters experienced significant difficulty with the long-range flights: "Even in the early days of the war, shorter-range USAF aircraft, such as the AC-130 gunships and F-15E fighters, participated, though they flew a limited number of missions. These aircraft, launched from bases in the Gulf region, could not operate as efficiently as long-range bombers and large support aircraft. . . . The alternative would be to operate tactical aircraft out of distant bases, an activity that requires extensive aerial tanker support. . . . Diego Garcia is secure and particularly useful for attack operations by B-1B and B-52 heavy bombers. However, the British-owned Indian Ocean atoll lies 2,500 miles from Afghanistan. Whiles this poses no problem for bombers,

tactical fighters would face prohibitive distances." See Adam J. Hebert, "The Search for Asian Bases," *Air Force Magazine*, January 2002, 52.

- ⁹² Shore-basing fighters in various CENTCOM areas is discussed in Scott A. Cooper, "We Need Shore-Based Aircraft in Iraq," U.S. Naval Institute *Proceedings* 133, no. 9 (September 2007): 70–71.
- "Coalition aircraft at Diego Garcia dropped more ordnance on Taliban and Al Qaeda forces in Afghanistan than any other unit during the war on terror." See "Diego Garcia,"
 GlobalSecurity.org., http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/facility/diego-garcia.htm.
- ⁹⁴ Controlled pure water is used in nuclear propulsion plants for circulation in chemically sensitive boilers and in the core of the pressurized water reactor itself. Accordingly, the Navy maintains graded water standards and tests for both chemical and mechanical impurities in the water. Such treatment and testing facilities are expensive to maintain and are not ordinarily required for deployed ships that generate and test suitable water while at sea from reverse-osmosis units.
- ⁹⁵ The current structural and utility status of the island is discussed in the Navy-funded construction program "Project 182: Wharf Upgrades and Recreation Facility," FY 2010 Military Construction Program Report, DD Form 1391 (13 May 2006), 5. The report describes the aging electrical infrastructure: "The electrical utility system provides electrical service to the western half of the island where most of the U.S. forces are accommodated. The electrical system consists of two main power plants, North (NPP) and South (SPP), two 13.8 kV switching stations

⁹⁰ For a discussion of the relative strength of bombers vis-à-vis fighters in this type of conflict, see Rebecca Grant, "An Air War Like No Other," *Air Force Magazine*, November 2002, 33.

⁹¹ Hebert, "Search for Asian Bases," 52.

and a 13.8 kV distribution system, which consists of overhead lines and underground cables. The existing switchgear in the switching stations and power plants are old and obsolete. The normal electrical capacity provided by the two power plants is 15,000 kW. With the addition of the SSGN to the island, the electrical load for the island is estimated to be 24,800 kW." ⁹⁶ Historical electrical use for a full air wing and naval contingent averages approximately 12,800 amp-hours. This ordinarily leaves 4,800 amp-hours available for the waterfront complex. Electrical loads for shore power to moored units approach this limit with only a supply ship and one SSN. As planners intend to expand mooring requirements for the pier, electrical requirements will proportionately rise. As a result, a major electrical upgrade will need to occur before the island can simultaneously host multiple SSNs, a T-AKR, or a supply ship. ⁹⁷ To maintain the reactor critical at the pier, three times as many operators are required to monitor indications from the plant as are needed when the reactor is shut down. Critical operations at the pier would therefore limit rest--and mental downtime--for the engineering department of the SSN and would unnecessarily raise radiation exposure, which the Navy attempts to keep "as low as reasonably achievable" for both operators and shoreside civilian

⁹⁸ "Project 182, Wharf Upgrades and Recreation Facility," 5. The addition of aerators and filtration upgrades will assist in the removal of the THAs. Wholesale replacement of the existing water treatment plant is not expected due to cost and time constraints.

populations.

⁹⁹ U.S. naval official, personal interviews, November 2007 and February 2008.

¹⁰⁰ Ibid., 7 February 2008.

¹⁰¹ Ibid.

¹⁰² According to a U.S. official interviewed by one of the authors, the SSGN deployment cycle is

anticipated to proceed as follows: "Based on experience gained in SSBN continuity of operations (SCOOP) exercises, an SSGN deployment cycle has been proposed to maximize deployed presence while continuing to meet the TRIDENT-class maintenance plan. A four-SSGN force would be used to provide 365 days of 154-TLAM CENTCOM presence and 365 days of global SOF availability per year, while meeting all periodic TRIDENT crew certification requirements and providing SOF training opportunities. Typically, an SSGN would alternate between CENTCOM strike and EUCOM or PACOM SOF availability. After a 50-day refit, for example, Kings Bay SSGNs would transit to the CENTCOM AOR, where they would provide the CINC with strike presence in CENTCOM for 65 days while also being available for SOF-mission tasking. This would be followed by a 14-day in-theater crew exchange and upkeep period, after which the SSGN would transit to the EUCOM AOR, where it would be available to the CINC for 65 days, primarily for SOF missions, but also for strike taskings as well. After a return transit to Kings Bay, a crew exchange, and another 50-day refit, the cycle would repeat. At the end of every third cycle, the ship would conduct a periodic certification for SOF missions. Pacific SSGN cycles would be similar. A four-ship SSGN force with 2 LANT and 2 PAC SSGNs can maintain a 1.29 presence in CENTCOM and an overseas SOF presence in EUCOM and PACOM of 0.49 and 0.45, respectively." Specific figures obtained from www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/report/1999/ssgn.htm.

¹⁰³ U.S. naval official, personal interview, November 2007.

¹⁰⁴ For a full discussion of the unpredictability of the foreign basing environment, see the report chaired by Franklin D. Kramer, *Global Futures and Implications for U.S. Basing*, Working Group Report (Washington, D.C.: Atlantic Council of the United States, May 2005). The report reiterates the importance of flexible access: "current surveys show a wide-spread international"

disquietude with at least some U.S. policies--and with a spill-over into a general anti-U.S. sentiment. If anti-U.S. sentiments become prevalent in much of the world, foreign leaders may face insurmountable domestic opposition to allowing the United States to maintain or to use bases on their territory" (17).

- ¹⁰⁵ For each Suez transit of a naval vessel, Egypt charges the United States a significant cash fee for security services.
- ¹⁰⁶ Ashley Jackson, "The British Empire in the Indian Ocean," in *Geopolitical Orientations*, Security and Regionalism in the Indian Ocean, ed. Dennis Rumley and Sanjay Chaturvedi (New Delhi: South Asian, 2004), 35.
- ¹⁰⁷ Peter J. Brobst, *The Future of the Great Game: Sir Olaf Caroe, India's Independence, and the Defense of Asia* (Akron, Ohio: University of Akron Press, 2005), 13.
- ¹⁰⁸ Keshav B. Vaidya, *The Naval Defence of India* (Bombay: Thacker, 1949), 101.
- ¹⁰⁹ Kavalam M. Panikkar, *India and the Indian Ocean: An Essay on the Influence of Sea Power on Indian History* (London: George Allen and Unwin, 1945), 16.
- ¹¹⁰ Ibid., 84.
- ¹¹¹ This policy has been characterized as "neo-Curzonian"--an allusion the British imperial viceroy Lord George Curzon.
- ¹¹² Ministry of Defense, *Strategic Defence Review: The Maritime Dimension--A Naval View* (New Delhi: Indian Navy, 20 May 1998), 34.
- ¹¹³ *Indian Maritime Doctrine*, 56.
- ¹¹⁴ Ibid., 64.
- ¹¹⁵ Manjeet S. Pardesi, *Deducing India's Grand Strategy of Regional Hegemony from Historical and Conceptual Perspectives* (Singapore: Institute of Defense and Strategic Studies, 2005), 55.

- ¹¹⁶ "India," in CIA World Factbook (Washington, D.C.: Central Intelligence Agency, 2007).
- ¹¹⁷ Sureesh Mehta, "India's Maritime Diplomacy and International Security," speech presented at "India as a Rising Great Power: Challenges and Opportunities," New Delhi, India, 18–20 April 2008, www.iiss.org/.
- ¹¹⁸ Nations in the South Asian region are India, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, Bhutan, Nepal, and the Maldives.
- ¹¹⁹ Government of India, *Annual Report 2007–2008* (Delhi: Ministry of External Affairs, 2008),i.
- ¹²⁰ Carin Zissis, "Backgrounder: India's Energy Crunch," *Council on Foreign Relations*, 23 October 2007, http://www.cfr.org/india/indias-energy-crunch/p12200.
- ¹²¹ Arun Prakash, "A Vision of India's Maritime Power in the 21st Century," *USI Journal* 136, no. 4 (October–December 2006),

http://www.usiofindia.org/Article/?pub=Journal&pubno=566&ano=406.

- ¹²² Indian Maritime Doctrine (2009), 50.
- 123 "Look West' Policy to Boost Ties with Gulf," Financial Express, 28 July 2005.
- ¹²⁴ "System on Foreign Trade Performance Analysis," *Government of India, Ministry of Commerce & Industry: Department of Commerce*,

http://www.archive.india.gov.in/outerwin.php?id=http%3A%2F%2Fcommerce.nic.in%2Fftpa%2Fdefault.asp.

- ¹²⁵ P. S. Suryanarayana, "India, ASEAN Sign Free Trade Agreement," *Hindu*, 14 August 2009.
- 126 "System on Foreign Trade Performance Analysis."
- ¹²⁷ Donald L. Berlin, "India in the Indian Ocean," *Naval War College Review* 59, no. 2 (Spring 2006): 58–59; and C. Raja Mohan, *Crossing the Rubicon: The Shaping of India's New Foreign*

Policy (New York: Palgrave, 2004), 236.

- ¹²⁸ "Indian Navy Chief Admiral Sureesh Mehta Spells Out Vision 2022," *India Defence*, 10 August 2008, http://www.india-defence.com/reports/3954.
- ¹²⁹ *Indian Maritime Doctrine* (2004), 52.
- ¹³⁰ Devin T. Hagerty, "India's Regional Security Doctrine," *Asian Survey* 31, no. 4 (April 1991): 351–53; and *Indian Maritime Doctrine* (2009), 3.
- ¹³¹ The Indian navy's maritime doctrine explicitly discusses "attempts by China to strategically encircle India" and warns of Chinese encroachment into "our maritime zone." Cited in "India's Naval Posture: Looking East," *Strategic Comments* 11, no. 6 (August 2005): 2.
- 132 "Chairman's Message," Gwadar Port Authority, www.gwadarport.gov.pk.
- ¹³³ Ching Cheong, "Hostility to Chinese Presence in the Indian Ocean," *Straits Times*, 17 May 2004, Open Source Center [hereafter OSC], CPP20040517000041.
- ¹³⁴ See, for example, Gurmeet Kanwal, "Countering China's Strategic Encirclement of India," *Indian Defence Review* 15, no. 3 (July–September 2000): 13; and C. S. Kuppuswamy, "Myanmar-China Cooperation: Its Implications for India," *South Asia Analysis Group*, 3 February 2003, http://www.southasiaanalysis.org/paper596. For a skeptical assessment of such developments, which are in accordance with available data, see Daniel J. Kostecka, "Places and Bases: The Chinese Navy's Emerging Support Network in the Indian Ocean," *Naval War College Review* 64, no. 1 (Winter 2011): 59–78; and Andrew Selth, "Chinese Military Bases in Burma: The Explosion of a Myth," in *Regional Outlook Paper 10* (Nathan, Australia: Griffith Asia Institute, 2007).
- ¹³⁵ Vijay Sakhuja, "Indian Navy: Keeping Pace with Emerging Challenges," in *The Evolving Maritime Balance of Power in the Asia Pacific*, ed. Lawrence W. Prabhakar, Joshua H. Ho, and

- W. S. G. Bateman (Singapore: World Scientific, 2006), 191.
- ¹³⁶ Joel Larus, "India's Nonalignment and Superpower Naval Rivalry," in *The Indian Ocean in Global Politics*, ed. Larry W. Bowman and Ian Clark (Boulder, Colo.: Westview, 1981), 46.
- ¹³⁷ Ibid., 44.
- ¹³⁸ Ibid., 45.
- ¹³⁹ Ibid., 47–48.
- ¹⁴⁰ Ibid., 47.
- ¹⁴¹ For a discussion of this policy and its implications, see Daniel Twining, "America's Grand Design in Asia," *Washington Quarterly* 30, no. 3 (Summer 2007): 79–94.
- ¹⁴² "Mauritius May Relent on U.S. Base in Diego Garcia," *Times of India*, 12 April 2002.
- ¹⁴³ For the text of the letter, see "A Negative International Signal," *Indian Express*, 30 June 2007. The response by the *Times* is "Nuclear Bluster," *Times of India*, 3 July 2007.
- ¹⁴⁴ Zhao Danping, "U.S. Military Presence in East Asia," *Banyue Tan* [Semimonthly Talks], 25May 1996.
- Wang Weixing and Teng Jianqun, "Air-Launched Cruise Missiles Are Hanging at Asia's
 Door," *Jiefangjun Bao* [Liberation Army Daily], 6 September 2000, 12.
- ¹⁴⁶ Jiang Hong and Wei Yuejiang, "100,000 U.S. Troops in the Asia-Pacific Look for 'New Homes,'" *Guofang Bao* [National Defense News], 10 June 2003, 1.
- ¹⁴⁷ Zhao Yiping, "What Are U.S. Intentions in Deploying Cruise Missiles on Guam: Interview with Wang Weixing, Research Fellow of the Academy of Military Sciences," *Guangming Ribao* [Enlightenment Daily], 6 September 2000.
- ¹⁴⁸ See, for example, Nan Li, "The Evolution of China's Naval Strategy and Capabilities: From 'Near Coast' and 'Near Seas' to 'Far Seas," *Asian Security* 5, no. 2 (May 2009): 144–69.

- 149 徐起 [Xu Qi], "21 世纪初海上地缘战略与中国海军的发展" [Maritime Geostrategy and the Development of the Chinese Navy in the Early 21st Century], 中国军事科学 [China Military Science] 17, no. 4 (2004): 75–81.
- ¹⁵⁰ Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., *The Science of Military Strategy* (Beijing: Military Science Publishing House, 2005), 443.
- 151 静海 [Jing Hai], 美国海军太平洋舰队五大海军基地和多少 [The U.S. Navy Pacific Fleet's Five Great Naval Bases and Their Relevant Statistics], 人民海军 [People's Navy], 4 March 2006, 4. For a similar analysis that also includes Guam (which Jing's *People's Navy* article fails to provide, perhaps for reasons of sensitivity), see 静海 [Jing Hai], 美国太平洋舰队海军基地 [U.S. Pacific Fleet Naval Bases], 舰船知识 [Naval and Merchant Ships], March 2006, 27–29.
- ¹⁵² Cai Yongzhong, "'Time Bomb' Hanging in the Sky above Asia-Pacific: U.S.-ROK 'Foal Eagle' Joint Military Exercise in Perspective," *Jiefangjun Bao*, 3 November 1999.
- ¹⁵³ Qian Wenrong, "Just Where Does the Focus of U.S. Global Strategy Lie?" *Zhongguo Dangzheng Ganbu Luntan* [China Party Cadre Forum], 1 June 2001. Qian is a researcher at Xinhua News Agency's World Issues Research Center.
- Liu Jiang and Yan Feng, "United States Adjusts Asia-Pacific Policy," Xinhua, 19 December 2000.
- ¹⁵⁵ Wang and Teng, "Air-Launched Cruise Missiles," 12.
- ¹⁵⁶ Zhang Jiyuan, "The U.S. Air Force Will Make New Moves," *Jiefangjun Bao*, 21 December 2000, 5.

- ¹⁵⁷ Liu Jiang and Yan Feng, "U.S. Adjusts Asia Pacific Policy for New Century," *Xinhua*, 26 December 2000.
- ¹⁵⁸ Cheng Ying-yao et al., "Arms Budget Is a Counter to China," *Taipei Times*, 29 September 2004, 8.
- ¹⁵⁹ Shan Min, "United States Builds World-Largest Warfare Information Network," *Liaowang* [Outlook Weekly], no. 23, Xinhua Hong Kong Service, 5 June 2001.
- 160何洪泽, 润田 [He Hongze and Ren Tian], "美数千特工盯我飞船: 天上拍照地面监听, 派出间谍四处打探" [U.S. Secret Services Repeatedly Fix Their Eyes on Our Airships, Taking Photographs from the Air and Monitoring on the Ground while Sending Off Intelligence Agents All Over to Spy], 环球时报 [Global Times], 13 October 2003.
- ¹⁶¹ Xie Ying, "Who Is Closely Watching *Shenzhou VI?*" *Qingnian Cankao* [Youth Reference],12 October 2005.
- ¹⁶² Lin Bo, Guan Liyan, and Chen Bingyao, "Dialogue with *Renmin Ribao*'s Guoji Zhoukan: Focus on the Global Military Presence of the United States," *Renmin Wang* [People's Net], 12 June 2003; "U.S. Sends More Warplanes to Gulf Region," *Xinhua*, 18 November 1997; "Second Wave of U.S.-UK Airstrikes against Iraq," *Xinhua*, 18 December 1998; Li Yunfei, "Sky over Gulf Is Covered with Dark Clouds," *Renmin Ribao* [People's Daily], 6 February 1998, 6; and Chi Yingjie, "The United States Works Out a Plan of Operations against Iraq," *Central People's Radio Network*, 21 February 1998.
- ¹⁶³ "U.S. Issues Worldwide Vigilance Alert," *Xinhua*, 13 November 1998.
- ¹⁶⁴ He Chong, "U.S. Deployment of Combat Forces Has Dual Objective," *Zhongguo Tongxun*

- She [China News Agency], 21 September 2001.
- ¹⁶⁵ Gong Yan, "Analysis: Bush Wants to Use Tomahawk Missiles to Fight a 'War of Financial Defense," *Jianchuan Zhishi* [Naval and Merchant Ships], October 2001.
- ¹⁶⁶ Zhao Jianfu, "U.S. Military Base al-Udeid in Qatar: U.S. Military's Outpost for Attacking Iraq?," *Jiefangjun Bao*, 15 July 2002, 11.
- ¹⁶⁷ Wang Fengfeng and Yan Feng, "Wind Rushing through the Tower Heralds a Rising Storm in the Mountains: Commentary on U.S. Intention to Use Force against Iraq," *Renmin Ribao*, 1 August 2002, 3.
- ¹⁶⁸ Wang Jinglie, "Iraq War: The United States Draws the Bow but Does Not Discharge the Arrow," *Shijie Zhishi* [World Knowledge], no. 17 (September 2002): 24. Wang Jinglie is an expert on Middle East affairs. For the quote, see "U.S., UK Military Presence in Gulf," *Xinhua*, 20 March 2003.
- ¹⁶⁹ Chong Zi, "U.S. Policy Reeking of Unilateralism," *China Daily*, 1 April 2003.
- ¹⁷⁰ Xie Pu, Han Qinggui, and Li Zhishun, "A Glance at U.S. and Iraqi Military Strength," *Renmin Ribao*, 10 February 2003, 3.
- ¹⁷¹ Yang Hui, "Saber Rattling! Will the U.S. Really Dare to Use Force against Iran?," *Zhongguo Tongxun She*, 10 February 2006.
- ¹⁷² He Yijian, "The United States Is Busy Deploying Troops in Asia," *Liaowang*, no. 20 (13 May 2002): 54–55.
- Li Xuanliang, "U.S. Military's 'New Guam Strategy," *Liaowang Dongfang Zhoukan* [Oriental Outlook], 18 June 2006, 18–19; and Lin Chuan, "The Center of U.S. Navy Activities
 Has Shifted to the Asia-Pacific Region," *Zhongguo Tongxun She*, 9 January 2005.
- ¹⁷⁴ Weng Hansong, "An Analysis of Adjustments of U.S. Global Military Deployment," Military

Observation, Renmin Wang, 18 May 2005.

- ¹⁷⁵ Yu Xiaokui, "Dramatic Ending of the 'Missile Incident," *Guangming Ribao*, 13 December 2002.
- ¹⁷⁶ Zhao Li, "India Is Not Going to Be an Ally of the United States," *Kuang Chiao Ching* [Wide Angle], 16 May 2002, 24–27.
- ¹⁷⁷ Zhou Qingan, "Japan, Where Is Your Self-Defense Borderline?," *Ta Kung Pao* [Dagong Bao], 3 October 2001.
- ¹⁷⁸ Wei Yan, "Perspective on Japanese-U.S. 'Keen Sword 2003' Combined Exercise," *Zhongguo Guofang Bao* [China Defense News], 13 November 2002, 4.
- ¹⁷⁹ Bing Shan, "Japan Wants to Become a Military Power Worthy of the Name," *Jiefangjun Bao*,13 May 2002, 12.
- ¹⁸⁰ Kazuya Sakamoto, "The Future of Guam and the U.S.-Japan Alliance," *Tokyo Toa*, 1 March 2006, 2–3. Kazuya Sakamoto is a professor in the Graduate School of Law and Politics, Osaka University.
- ¹⁸¹ Tan Weibing, "The United States Readjusts Deployment of Military Force around the Globe," *Xinhua*, 15 June 2003.
- ¹⁸² James Holmes and Toshi Yoshihara, "China's Naval Ambitions in the Indian Ocean," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 31, no. 3 (2008): 368.
- ¹⁸³ Barnett, *Pentagon's New Map*, 4.
- ¹⁸⁴ Henry A. Kissinger, "Center of Gravity Shifts in International Affairs," *San Diego Union-Tribune*, 4 July 2004; and Jeffrey D. Sachs, "Welcome to the Asian Century," *Fortune*, 12 January 2004.
- ¹⁸⁵ Office of the Director of National Intelligence, ODNI Releases Global Trends Projections,

ODNI News Release 19-08 (Washington, D.C.: Public Affairs Office, 20 November 2008).

186 United States Security Strategy for the Asia-Pacific Region, 1995, 1998; United States

Security Strategy for the Middle East, 1995; United States Security Strategy for Sub-Saharan

Africa, 1995; United States Security Strategy for Europe and NATO, 1995.